

PROJECT NAME: ON CALL ELECTRICAL SERVICES

SPECIFICATION NO.: 2016-100-009 **DATE OF SOLICITATION:** APRIL 13, 2016

SUBMISSION DEADLINE: APRIL 27, 2016 AT 2:00 P.M.

ALL BIDS AND OTHER COMMUNICATIONS MUST BE ADDRESSED AND RETURNED TO:

Housing Authority of Cook County
Department of Procurement Services
175 West Jackson Boulevard, Suite 350
Chicago, Illinois 60604

ATTENTION: Deborah Elliott O'Donnell

CONTACT: Deborah Elliott O'Donnell, Procurement Manager **PHONE:** 312-542-4725, **E-MAIL:** <u>dodonnell@thehacc.org</u>

Bids must clearly indicate the name of the project, "On Call Electrical Services", the Specification Number "2016-100-009" and the time and the date specified for receipt. The name and the address of the Bidder must be clearly printed on all correspondence. Bids will be accepted at Housing Authority of Cook County, until **2:00 p.m.** (CST), April 27th, 2016.

RICHARD J. MONOCCHIO EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

PROJECT INFORMATION

PRE-BID CONFERENCE Date, Time and Location:	NOT APPLICABLE
SITE-VISIT/WALK THROUGH Date, Time, and Location:	NOT APPLICABLE
PROJECT DEADLINES Deadline for Questions: Submission Deadline:	April 20, 2016 at 2:00 p.m. April 27, 2016 at 2:00 p.m.
BID-BOND	NOT APPLICABLE (This is a Service/Labor-Hour Contract)
DBA WAGE DECISIONS	IL150009 02/20/2015
SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN FORM	Must be submitted with the Bid
BID ADDRESSEE INFORMATION:	To: Deborah Elliott O'Donnell Procurement Manager Housing Authority of Cook County 175 West Jackson Boulevard, Suite 350 Chicago, IL 60604
	From: Contact Name, Title Bidder's Name (Firm Name) Address Specification Name and Number Date and Hour Deadline Contract Administrator Three (3) Copies of the filled out bid package in sealed Envelope(s) Not email/electronic or fax submittals will be accepted.

If more than one envelope/box shall be used to deliver the package, both envelopes/boxes <u>MUST</u> clearly indicate the required information.

INTRODUCTION & BACKGROUND

INTRODUCTION

The Housing Authority of the County of Cook (HACC) hereby requests bids from seeking proposals from qualified, licensed and bonded electricians to secure contractual assistance of emergency routine electrical services as noted in this IFB for On Call Electrical Services at various properties owned and managed by HACC.

The Bidder's response to this Invitation For Bid shall include all attachments and any additional requested documentation noted in this Invitation For Bid. Said response shall constitute the Agreement (or Contract). By signing this Agreement, if HACC accepts and signs the document, the Agreement shall be binding on both parties.

BACKGROUND

HACC is a municipal corporation, formed under the United States Act of 1937, charged with providing decent, safe and affordable housing for low-income persons. HACC provides publicly assisted housing, comprised of conventional public housing and Section 8 housing. HACC currently manages nearly 1,800 public housing units located in suburban Cook County including Evanston, Skokie, Niles, Wheeling, Des Plaines, Franklin Park, Arlington Heights, Ford Heights, Chicago Heights, Park Forest, Robbins, Summit and Harvey. Additionally, HACC's Housing Choice Voucher Program serves over 12,000 households, including seniors, persons with disabilities and families with children.

The United States Department of Housing and Urban Development ("HUD") provides the funding for this work and therefore all work performed must be in compliance with all rules and regulations of this program, and all other applicable Federal regulations including, but not limited to, Handicap Accessibility (Section 504), Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), Uniform Federal Accessibility Standards (UFAS), Davis-Bacon wage requirements, Environmental Protection Agency rules and regulations, HUD's Modernization Design Standards and Federal procurement requirements. In addition to the Federal laws, rules and regulations, all work must also be performed in compliance with state, county and local laws and regulations.

For additional information about HACC and our programs, please visit our website at www.thehacc.org

BUILDING PROFILE

HACC manages about 1,800 low income housing units, comprised of 22 sites, 14 of which are elderly, high-rise, residential properties.

For the Purposes of this IFB, units at the following developments may require Electrical Services. HACC reserves the right to add/remove units from its entire inventory.

(Building Profile – Continued)

		HACC BUILE	DING PROFILE			
No.	Name	Delivery Address	City	ZIP	Building Type	Region
25-01	Daniel P. Bergen	1314 Wentworth Avenue (Ofc)	Chicago Heights	60411	Family	South
25-02	John Mackler Homes	1314 Wentworth Avenue (Ofc)	Chicago Heights	60411	Family	South
25-04	Richard Flowers Homes	3210 W. 139th Street (Ofc)	Robbins	60472	Family	South
25-05	Sunrise Apartments	1314 Wentworth Avenue (Ofc)	Chicago Heights	60411	Family	South
25-07	Vera L. Yates Homes	1055 Berkley Avenue (Ofc)	Ford Heights	60411	Family	South
25-08	Edward Brown Apts.	3210 W. 139th Street (Ofc)	Robbins	60472	Senior	South
25-09	Golden Towers I	1704 East End Avenue	Chicago Heights	60411	Senior	South
25-11	Huntington Apartments	9201 N. Maryland	Niles	60714	Senior	North
25-13	Juniper Towers	350 Juniper Street	Park Forest	60466	Senior	South
25-15	Armond King Apts.	9238 Gross Point	Skokie	60076	Senior	North
25-18	Franklin Apartments	9535 W. Franklin	Franklin Park	60131	Senior	North
25-19	Jane R. Perlman	1900 Sherman	Evanston	60201	Senior	North
25-20	Heinrich House	1301 Ashland	Des Plaines	60016	Senior	North
25-22	Golden Towers II	1706 East End Avenue	Chicago Heights	60411	Senior	South
25-23	Albert Goedke House	215 W. Miner	Arlington Heights	60005	Senior	North
25-24	Turlington West Apts.	15306 S. Robey	Harvey	60426	Senior	South
25-29	Scattered Sites	2300 Noyes Ct. (Ofc)	Evanston	60201	Family	North
25-30	Wheeling Towers	200 N. Milwaukee	Wheeling	60090	Senior	North
25-31	Victor Walchirk Apts.	2300 Noyes Ct. (Ofc)	Evanston	60201	Senior	North
25-51	Summit Senior Apartments	7455 West 63rd Place	Summit	60501	Senior	South
25-98	Scattered Sites	1900 Sherman (Ofc)	Evanston	60201	Family	North
25-99	Scattered Sites	200 N. Milwaukee (Ofc)	Wheeling	60090	Family	North

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I DEFINITIONS

PART II SPECIAL CONTRACT PROVISIONS

1	Downloadable	Dogumento
1	Downloadable	Hocuments

- 2. Execution of Bid Documents
- 3. Submission of Bids
- 4. Liability
- 5. Indemnification
- Restrictions
- 7. General Contractor
- 8. General Contractor License Requirement
- 9. Equal Employment Opportunity Compliance
- 10. Notices
- 11. Cash Billing
- 12. Responsibility
- 13. Taxes
- 14. Subcontractor Acceptance
- 15. False Statements
- 16. Audits
- 17. Severability
- 18. Force Majeure Event
- 19. Public Convenience
- 20. Deemed Inclusion
- 21. Modifications and Changes
- 22. Contract Term and Extension Options
- 23. Termination
- 24. Non-Appropriation
- 25. Additional Insurance Requirements
- 26. Clean-Up
- 27. Substitutions Standards
- 28. Pre-Award Meeting
- 29. Environmentally Preferable Purchasing Program
- 30. Scope of Work
- 31. Hours of Service
- 32. Section 3 Compliance

PART III FORM OF BID

- A. Checklist
- B. Statement of Bidders Qualifications
- C. References
- **D.** Bid Form
- **E.** Bid to be Executed by a Corporation
- **F.** Bid to be Executed by a Partnership

- **G.** Bid to be Executed by a Sole Proprietor
- H. Bid Acceptance
- I. Certification of Bidder Regarding Debarment, Suspension & Other Responsibility Matters
- J. Certification Regarding Lobbying
- K. Instructions for Completion of SF-LL Disclosure of Lobbying Activities & Form SF-LL Disclosure of Lobbying Activities
- L. Conflicts of Interest
- M. Non-Collusive Affidavit
- N. Section 3 Economic Opportunities for Recipients of HUD Assistance Section 3 Utilization Plan
- O. Special MBE/WBE Participation Summary Form
- P. MBE/WBE Subcontractor Affidavit Form
- **Q.** Profile of Firm

PART IV HUD & OTHER APPLICABLE FORMS

- A. HUD-5369 Instructions to Bidders for Contracts Public and Indian Housing Programs
- **B.** HUD-5369-B, Instruction to Offerors, Non-Construction
- C. HUD-5369-C, Certifications and Representations of Offerors, Non-Construction Contract
- D. HUD-5370-C Section I
- E. HUD-5370-C Section II
- F. W-9 Request for Taxpayer Identification Number & Certification

PART V CURRENT APPLICABLE WAGE DETERMINATION

A. Current Davis-Bacon Wage Decision - IL160009 dated 04/01/2016 IL9

PART I - DEFINITIONS

Wherever applicable in this Invitation for Bid (IFB), the following terms, or pronouns in place of them, or Abbreviations are used; the interpretation and meaning shall be interpreted as follows:

"Attachments" means all exhibits attached hereto and/or incorporated by reference herein;

"Authority" means Housing Authority of Cook County;

"Authority

Representative" means the person or persons authorized by the Authority to act on behalf of

this Invitation for Bid;

"Authority Website" means www.thehacc.org;

"Bid" as used herein refers to the Contractor prepared document quoting a firm fixed

price or unit price for performance of the Work, including all Contractor schedules and signatory documents required to be completed in accordance

with the requirements of the Contract Documents;

"Bid Bond" means a bond, deposit or guarantee issued by a surety company to ensure

bidder will accept and perform the work under the contract terms, including

attempting to withdraw or otherwise not fulfill the contract.

"Bid Date" means the calendar day by which bids must be received by the Authority;

"Bid Time" means the time by which bids must be received by the Authority;

"Bidder" means an entity that submits a bid;

"Business Day" means business days (Monday through Friday, excluding Saturday & Sunday or

legal holidays) in accordance with the world-wide accepted business calendar;

"Calendar Day" means calendar days (Sunday through Saturday, excluding legal holidays) in

accordance with the world-wide accepted calendar;

"Contact Person" refers to Contractor's management level personnel who will work as liaison

between the Authority and the Contractor and be available to respond to any

problems that may arise at a work site;

"Contract" means a formal written contract between the Authority and a Preferred Bidder

to undertake the Services, including all exhibits attached hereto and/or incorporated by reference herein, and all amendments, modifications, or

revisions made from time to time in accordance with the terms hereof;

"Contract Term/Period" for purposes of this contract means the period the Services will begin

and end.

"Contractor" refers to the person, firm, entity or corporation who is awarded this contract;

"Contract Documents" are herein as incorporated into the Contract before its execution, and all as

may be amended, modified, revised in accordance with the terms hereof;

"Contracting Officer" means an official authorized by the Executive Director to enter into and/or

administer contracts and make related determinations and findings.

"Deliverables" means any Work, documents, reports, information, etc. to be provided by the

Contractor to the Authority;

"Director" refers to the Director of Procurement Services, for Housing Authority of Cook

County, and any representative duly authorized in writing to act on the

Director's behalf;

"Executive Director" refers to the Executive Director of Housing Authority of Cook County, and any

representative duly authorized in writing to act on the Executive Director's

behalf;

"HACC" refers to Housing Authority of Cook County;

"Force Majeure Event" means events beyond the reasonable control of a party to this

Contract, which is limited to acts of God, explosion, acts of the public enemy, fires, floods, earthquakes, tornadoes, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, work stoppages (except for work stoppages resulting from practices of the Contractor which are the subject of a finding of unfair labor practices by an administrative law judge of the National Labor Relations Board and except further for foreseeable work stoppages for which the Contractor has not reasonably prepared to minimize the harm or loss that is occasioned by such

work stoppage);

"Holidays" means the following days in accordance with industry standards; New Year's

Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, and

Christmas Day;

"Invitation for Bids" a formal request to prospective vendors soliciting price quotations or bids;

"Payment and Performance Bond"

means a bond or guarantee that Contractor has successfully completed the

work and those subcontractors and suppliers have been paid.

"Pre-Bid Conference" means the day scheduled by the Authority to discuss requirements under this

Invitation for Bid;

"Bid" as used herein refers to the Contractor prepared document quoting a firm fixed

price or unit price for performance of the Work, including all Contractor schedules and signatory documents required to be completed in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, also known as the 'Bid';

"Purchase Order" means a formal written contract between the Authority and the lowest

responsive and responsible Bidder to undertake the Services, including all exhibits attached hereto and/or incorporated by reference herein, and all amendments, modifications, or revisions made from time to time in accordance

with the terms hereof;

"Reporting Formats" means the appearance in which a report is submitted by the Contractor to the

Authority;

"Respondent" refers to the person, firm, entity or corporation who is submitting a response

to the subject solicitation and or awarded this contract:

"Service Start Date" means the first day services are to begin.

"Service End Date" means the last day services are to be completed and invoiced.

"Service Location" refers to the location where the product or service is to be provided by the

Contractor;

"Services" means the services to be performed by the Contractor hereunder, including

provision of all labor materials, equipment, supplies and other incidentals

necessary or convenient to the successful completion of the work;

"Site" means the place or places where the Services are to be performed;

"Subcontractor" means any person or entity with whom the Contractor contracts to provide any

part of the Work, including subcontractors of any tier, suppliers and material

men, whether or not in privacy with the Contractor;

"Supervisor" refers to Contractor's management level personnel who will work as liaison

between Housing Authority of Cook County;

"Vendor" refers to the person, firm, entity or corporation who submits a bid or

quotation;

"Work" means the interior renovation.

"Work Site" refers to the location where the work is to be performed.

Unless a contrary meaning is specifically noted elsewhere, words as required, as directed, as permitted, and similar words mean that requirements, directions of, and permission of the Executive Director, are intended; similarly the words approved, acceptable, satisfactory, or words of like imports, will mean approved by, acceptable to, or satisfactory to the Executive Director. The words necessary, proper, or words of like import as used with respect to extent of Work specified will mean that Work must be conducted in a manner, or be of character which is necessary or proper in the opinion of the Executive Directors' judgment in such matters will be considered final and incontestable by the Contractor.

Wherever the imperative form of address is used, such as provide equipment required it will be understood and agreed that such address is directed to the Contractor.

PART II - SPECIAL CONTRACT PROVISIONS

1. DOWNLOADABLE DOCUMENTS

The bidder is responsible for checking the HACC website http://thehacc.org/e-procurement-services/ for clarifications and/or addenda. Failure to obtain clarifications and/or addenda from HACC's website will not relieve the bidder from being bound by any additional terms and/or conditions in the clarification and/or addenda. HACC will not be responsible for bidder's failure to consider additional information contained therein in preparing the bid.

2. EXECUTION OF BID DOCUMENTS

If bidder is a corporation, the President and Secretary must execute the bid and the corporate seal must be affixed. In the event that this bid is executed by other than the President, attach a certified copy of that section of Corporate By-Laws or other authorization by the Corporation which permits the person to execute the offer for the corporation.

If bidder is a partnership, all partners must execute the bid, unless one partner has been authorized to sign for the partnership, in which case, evidence of such authority satisfactory to the Director must be submitted.

If bidder is a sole proprietorship, the sole proprietor must execute the bid. A "Partnership", "Joint Venture" or "Sole Proprietorship" operating under an Assumed Name must be registered with the Illinois county in which located, as provided in 805 ILCS 405 (1992).

Bids must be submitted with original signatures in the space provided on the appropriate Bid Execution Page and wherever else original signatures are required. Bids not properly signed and notarized may be rejected.

3. SUBMISSION OF BIDS

All prospective bidders must submit bids enclosed in sealed envelope(s) addressed to: Housing Authority of Cook County, Department of Procurement Services, 175 W. Jackson Boulevard, Room 350, Chicago, Illinois 60604 and <u>MUST</u> carry the following information on the face of envelope: Bidder's Name, Address, Specification Name, Specification Number, date and hour designated for bid opening as shown on the legal advertisement or otherwise noted in an official addendum. If more than one envelope will be used to deliver the bid (i.e. brown Kraft envelope inside a Federal Express envelope) then both envelopes MUST clearly indicate the required information.

4. LIABILITY

Contractor will assume entire liability for any and all damages or injury caused by or to Contractor's workmen while engaged in the execution of this Contract.

5. INDEMNIFICATION

Contractor must defend, indemnify, keep and hold harmless HACC, its officers, representatives, elected and appointed officials, agents and employees from and against any and all Losses, including those related to:

1. injury, death or damage of or to any person or property;

- 2. any infringement or violation of any property right (including any patent, trademark or copyright);
- 3. failure to pay or perform or cause to be paid or performed Contractors covenants and obligations as and when required under this Contract or otherwise to pay or perform its obligations to any Subcontractor;
- 4. the Housing Authority of the County Cook's exercise of its rights and remedies under this Contract; and
- 5. Injuries to or death of any employee of Contractor or any Subcontractor under any workers compensation statute.

"Losses" means, individually and collectively, liabilities of every kind, including Losses, damages and reasonable costs, payments and expenses (such as, but not limited to, court costs and reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements), claims, demands, actions, suits, proceedings, judgments or settlements, any or all of which in any way arise out of or relate to the acts or omissions of Contractor, its employees, agents and Subcontractors.

At HACC's option, Contractor must defend all suits brought upon all such Losses and must pay all costs and expenses incidental to them, but HACC has the right, at its option, to participate, at its own cost, in the defense of any suit, without relieving

Contractor of any of its obligations under this Contract. Any settlement must be made only with the prior written consent of HACC, if the settlement requires any action on the part of HACC.

To the extent permissible by law, Contractor waives any limits to the amount of its obligations to indemnify, defend or contribute to any sums due under any Losses, including any claim by any employee of Contractor that may be subject to the Workers Compensation Act, 820 ILCS 305/1 et seq. or any other related law or judicial decision (such as, Kopeck v. Cyclops Welding Corporation, 146 Ill. 2d 155 (1991)). HACC, however, does not waive any limitations it may have on its liability under the Illinois Workers Compensation Act, the Illinois Pension Code or any other statute.

The indemnities in this section survive expiration or termination of this Contract for matters occurring or arising during the term of this Contract or as the result of or during the Contractors performance of services beyond the term. Contractor acknowledges that the requirements set forth in this section to indemnify, keep and save harmless and defend HACC are apart from and not limited by the Contractor's duties under this Contract, including the insurance requirements set forth in the Contract.

6. **RESTRICITIONS**

No member, officer, or employee of the HACC or former member, or employee of the HACC who ceased to be a member, officer or employee within 1 year shall voluntarily acquire any interest, direct or indirect, in any property included or planned to be included in any Authority project, or in this Contract or any subcontract relating to any project. If any such person voluntarily acquired any such interest or had acquired any such interest prior to appointment or employment as such member, officer, or employee, then such person shall immediately disclose any such interest in writing to the HACC. Upon any such disclosure a member, officer, or employee shall not participate in any action by the HACC relating to the property or Contract in which he/she may have any such interest.

7. GENERAL CONTRACTOR

Any person who, as an investment or for compensation or with the intent to sell or to lease, (i) arranges or submits a bid or offers to undertake or purports to have the capacity to undertake or undertakes, through himself or through others, to erect, construct, alter, repair, move, install, replace, convert, remodel, rehabilitate, modernize, improve or make additions to any building as defined in section 13-4-010 or to any appurtenance thereto attached to real estate and located on the same lot as the building, including, but not limited to, driveways, swimming pools, porches, decks, garages, fences, fallout shelters and other accessory objects or uses; and (ii) retains for himself control over the means, method and manner of accomplishing the desired result; and (iii) whose business operations, in whole or in part, require the hiring or supervision of one or more persons from any building trade or craft, including, but not limited to, plumbing, masonry, electrical, heating, air conditioning or carpentry. The term includes nonresident general contractors who do business within the County of Cook and developers of conversion condominiums as defined in the Condominium Property Act, as amended.

"Nonresident general contractor" means any general contractor who is not domiciled in the County of Cook and has not maintained a permanent place of business or residence in the County of Cook for at least six (6) months.

8. GENERAL CONTRACTOR LICENSE REQUIREMENT

No person shall own, operate, conduct, manage, engage in, maintain or carry on the business of general contractor without first having obtained a general contractor license. The general contractor license shall be in addition to any other license required by law, including, but not limited to, the home repairs license and the excavators license if applicable.

9. EOUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY COMPLIANCE

In the event of the contractor's noncompliance with any provision of this Equal Employment Opportunity Clause, HUD's General Conditions (Article 39 of HUD-5370), the Illinois Fair Employment Practices Act or the Fair Employment Practices Commission's Rules and Regulation for public Contracts may be declared non-responsible and therefore ineligible for future contracts or subcontracts with the State of Illinois or any of its political subdivision or municipal corporations, and the contract may be cancelled or voided, in whole or in part, and such other sanctions or penalties may be imposed or remedies invoked as provided by statue or regulation.

During the performance of this Contract, the Contractor agrees as follows:

- 1. That it will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, national origin or ancestry; and further that it will examine all job classifications to determine if minority persons or women are under-utilized and will take appropriate affirmative action to rectify any such under-utilization.
- 2. That, if it hires additional employees in order to perform this contract, or any portion hereof, it will determine the availability (in accordance with the Commission's Rules and Regulations for Public Contract) of minorities and women in the area(s) from which it may be reasonably recruit, and it will hire for each job

IFB 2016-100-009 - On Call Electrical Services classification for which employee are hired in such a way that minorities and women are not under-utilized.

- 3. That, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by it or on its behalf, will state that applicants will be afforded equal opportunity without discrimination because of race, religion, sex, nation's origin or ancestry.
- 4. That it will send to each labour organization or representative of workers with which it has or is bound by a collective bargaining or other agreement or understanding, a notice advising such labour organization or representative of the contractor's obligations under the Illinois Fair Employment Act and the Commission's Rules and Regulations for Public Contracts. If any such labour organization or representative fails or refuses to cooperate with the contractors in its effort to comply with such Act and Rules and Regulations, the contractor will promptly so notify the Illinois Fair Employment Practices Commission and the contracting agency, and will recruit employees from other sources when necessary to fulfill its obligations hereunder.
- 5. That it will submit reports as required by the Illinois Fair Employment Practices Commission's Rules and Regulations for Public Contracts, furnish all relevant information as may from time to time be requested by the Commission or the contracting agency, and in all respects, comply with the Illinois Fair Employment Practices Act and the Commission's Rules and Regulations for Public Contracts.
- 6. That it will permit access to all relevant books, records, accounts and work sites by personnel of the contracting agency and the Illinois Fair Employment Practices Commission for purposes of investigating to ascertain compliance with the Illinois Fair Employment Practices Act and the Commissions Rules and Regulations for Public Contracts.
- 7. That it include verbatim or by reference the provisions of paragraph 1 through 7 of this clause in every performance subcontract as defined in Section 2.10(b) of the Commission's Rules and Regulations for Public Contract so that such provisions will be binding upon every such contractor; and that it will also include the provisions of paragraph 1, 5, 6, and 7 in every supply subcontract as defined in section 2.10(a) of the Commissions Rules and Regulations for Public Contract so that such provisions will be binding upon every such subcontractor. In the same manner as with other provisions of this contract, the contractor will be liable for compliance with applicable provisions of this clause by all its subcontractors; and further, it will promptly notify the contracting agency and the Illinois Fair Employment Practices Commissions in the event any subcontractor fails or refuses to comply therewith. In addition, no contractor will utilize any subcontractor declared by the Commission to be non-responsible and thereof ineligible for contract or subcontracts with the State of Illinois or any of its political subdivisions or municipal corporations

As used in this certificate, the term "subcontract" includes the term "purchase order" and all other agreements effectuating purchase of supplied and services. If this certificate is submitted as part of a bid, the term "Seller" shall deemed to refer to the Bidder, or Subcontractor or Supplier. This certificate shall be renewed annually. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the certifications made herein shall remain applicable until completion of all non-exempt contract/subcontracts

IFB 2016-100-009 - On Call Electrical Services awarded while this certificate is in effect. The undersigned Seller certifies to HACC hereinafter referred to as the Buver:

- A. **REPORTS:** Within thirty (30) calendar days after Buyer's award to Seller of any contract/subcontract and prior to March 31 thereafter during the performance of work under said subcontract, the Seller and File Standard Form 100 entitled "Equal Employment Opportunity Employer Information Report EEO-1" in accordance with instructions contained therein unless Seller has either filed such report within 12 months preceding the date of the award or is not otherwise required by law or regulation to file such report.
- B. **PRIOR REPORTS:** Seller, if is has participated in previous contract or subcontract subject to the Equal Opportunity Clause (41 C.F.R. Sec. 60-1.4(a) (1) through (7), or the clause originally contained in Section 301 of Executive Order No. 10925, or the clause contained in Section 201 of executive order No. 11114, has filed all required compliance reports. Seller shall obtain similar representation indicating submission of all required compliance reports, signed by proposed subcontractors, prior to awarding subcontracts not exempt from the Equal Opportunity Clause.
- C. CERTIFICATION OF NONSEGREGATED FACILITIES: Seller certifies that it does not maintain or provide for its employees any segregated facilities at any of its establishments, and that it does not require its employees to perform their services at any location, under its control where segregated facilities are maintained. Seller agrees that a breach of this certification is a violation of the Equal Opportunity Clause in this certificate. As used in this certification, the term "segregated facilities" means any waiting rooms, work area, restrooms, and wash rooms, restaurant and other eating areas, time clocks, locker rooms, and other storage or dressing areas, parking lots, drinking fountains, recreation or entertainment areas, transportation, and housing facilities provided for employee which are segregated by explicit directive or are in fact segregated on the basis of race, color, religion, or national origin, because of habit, local custom or otherwise. Contractor further agrees that (except where it has obtained identical certifications from proposed subcontractors for specific time periods) it will obtain identical certifications from proposed subcontractors prior to the award for subcontracts exceeding Ten thousand dollars (\$10,000.00), which are not exempt from the provisions of the Equal Opportunity Clause: that it will retain such certifications in its files: and that it will forward the following notice to such proposed subcontractors (except where the proposed subcontractors have submitted identical certifications for specific time periods): NOTICE TO PROSPECTIVE SUBCONTRACTORS OF REQUIREMENT FOR CERTIFICATION NONSEGREGATED FACILITIES. A certification on Non-segregated Facilities, as required by Section 60-1.8 of Title 41 of the Code of Federal Regulations, must be submitted prior to the award of a subcontract exceeding ten thousand dollars (\$10,000.00), which is not exempt from the provision of the Equal Opportunity Clause. (Note: The penalty for making false statement in offers is prescribed in 18 U.S.C. 100).
- D. AFFIRMATIVE ACTION COMPLIANCE PROGRAM: Prior to one hundred twenty (120) calendar days after receipt of any subcontract in the amount of fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000.00) or more from Buyer, if it has fifty (50) or more employees and is not otherwise exempt under 41 C.F.R. Part 60-1, shall have

developed for each of his (her) establishments a written affirmative action compliance program as called for in 41 C.F.R. Part 60-1.40. Seller will also require its lower-tier subcontractors who have fifty (50) or more employees and receives a subcontract of fifty thousand dollars (\$50,000.00) or more and who are not otherwise exempt under 41 C.F.R. Part 60-1 to establish a written affirmative action compliance program in accordance with 41 C.F.R. Part 60-1.40.

E. Seller certifies that it is not currently in receipt of any outstanding letter of deficiencies, show cause, probable cause, or other such notification of non-compliance with EEO regulations.

10. NOTICES

After contract award, all communications and notices to HACC herein provided for will be delivered personally, electronically mailed or mailed first class, postage prepaid, to the Contract Administrator by name and address listed on the cover hereof, and to Housing Authority of Cook County, Department of Procurement Services, 175 W. Jackson Blvd., Suite 350, Chicago, Illinois 60604-3042.

All communications and notices to the contractor, unless otherwise provided for, will be, delivered personally, electronically mailed or mailed first class, postage prepaid, to the bidder by name and address listed on the bid.

11. CASH BILLING

Any cash billing discounts offered will not be considered in the evaluation of bids.

12. RESPONSIBILITY

Housing Authority of Cook County will not be responsible for any products, materials or services furnished without a formal purchase order or Contract therefore.

13. TAXES

Housing Authority of Cook County, a Municipal Corporation, is exempt from payment of Federal Excise Taxes, Federal Transportation Tax and State of Illinois Retailers Occupation Tax. Appropriate exemption certificates will be furnished upon request.

14. SUBCONTRACTOR ACCEPTANCE

The Contractor must submit at time of Bid, and for HACC's review and approval a list of the names of all Subcontractors it will use for principal parts of the work and the names of major material suppliers to be used and will not employ any that the Director may object to as incompetent or unfit.

The Contractor will not subcontract any portion of the services or work to be performed hereunder without the prior written consent of the Director. The subcontracting of the services or work or any portion thereof without the prior written consent of the Director will be null and void. The Contractor will not make any substitution of a Subcontractor without the written consent of the Director. The substitution of a Subcontractor without the prior written consent of the Director will be null and void. The Director's consent will not relieve the Contractor from any of its obligations under the Contract.

The Contractor will subcontract with only competent and responsible Subcontractors. If, in the judgment of the Director, any Subcontractor is careless, incompetent, violates safety or security rules, obstructs the progress of the services, acts contrary to instructions, acts improperly, is not responsible, is unfit, violates any laws applicable to this Contract, or fails to follow the requirements of this Contract, then the Contractor will, immediately upon notice from the Director, discharge or otherwise remove such Subcontractor.

15. FALSE STATEMENTS

False statements made in connection with this Contract, including statements in, omissions from and failures to timely update information/documentation, as well as in any other affidavits, statements or Contract documents constitute a material breach of the Contract. Any such misrepresentation renders the Contract voidable at the option of HACC, notwithstanding any prior review or acceptance by HACC of any materials containing such a misrepresentation. In addition, HACC may debar Contractor, assert any Contract claims or seek other civil or criminal remedies as a result of a misrepresentation.

16. AUDITS

HACC may in its sole discretion audit the records of Contractor or its Subcontractors, or both, at any time during the term of this Contract or within five (5) years after the Contract ends, in connection with the goods, work, or services provided under this Contract. Each calendar year or partial calendar year is considered an audited period. If, as a result of such an audit, it is determined that the Contractor or any of its Subcontractors has overcharged HACC in the audited period, HACC will notify Contractor. Contractor must then promptly reimburse HACC for any amounts HACC has paid Contractor due to the overcharges and also some or all of the costs of the audit, as follows:

- A. If the audit has revealed overcharges to HACC representing less than five percent (5%) of the total value, based on the Contract prices, of the goods, work, or services provided in the audited period, then the Contractor must reimburse HACC for fifty percent (50%) of the cost of the audit and fifty percent (50%) of the cost of each subsequent audit that HACC conducts;
- B. If, however, the audit has revealed overcharges to HACC representing five percent (5%) or more of the total value, based on the contract prices, of the goods, work, or services provided in the audited period, then Contractor must reimburse HACC for the full cost of the audit and of each subsequent audit.

Failure of Contractor to reimburse HACC in accordance with A or B above is an event of default under this Contract, and Contractor will be liable for all of HACC's costs of collection, including any court costs and attorneys fees.

17. SEVERABILITY

If any provision of this Contract is held or considered to be or is in fact invalid, illegal, inoperative or unenforceable as applied in any particular case or in any jurisdiction or in all cases because it conflicts with any other provision or provisions of this Contract or of any constitution, statute, ordinance, rule of law or public policy, or for any other reason, those circumstances do not have the effect of rendering the provision in question invalid, illegal, inoperative or unenforceable in any case or circumstances, or of rendering any other provision or provisions in this Contract invalid, illegal, inoperative or unenforceable to any extent whatsoever. The invalidity, illegality, inoperativeness or unenforceability of any one or

more phrases, sentences, clauses or sections in this Agreement does not affect the remaining portions of this Contract or any part of it.

18. FORCE MAJEURE EVENT

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Contract, neither HACC nor the Contractor will be liable to the other party for performance of their respective obligations under this Contract if such performance is prevented by the occurrence of a Force Majeure Event. However, if the Contractor is unable to provide the goods and/or services as required by this Contract due to the occurrence of a Force Majeure Event, and the Contractor is not able to restore full provision of the goods and/or services within seven (7) calendar days, then HACC may elect to terminate this Contract in accordance with this Contract. In addition, if the Contractor is prevented from providing any portion of the Services due to a Force Majeure Event, then, if so directed by HACC, the Contractor will cause its personnel to appear before the Director or any other interested group or body, as directed by HACC, and such personnel will summarize both the Force Majeure Event and the efforts being made by the Contractor to resume the Services required by this Contract.

19. PUBLIC CONVENIENCE

All work performed under this Contract will be so conducted as to cause a minimum of dust, noise and inconvenience to the normal activities of the facility where the work is performed. The Contractor is responsible for conducting all work in such a manner as to minimize debris left in the public way and shall provide clean-up as required by the Director. Whenever the Director determines any type of operation constitutes a nuisance, the Contractor will immediately proceed to conduct its operations in an approved manner.

The Director may at any time require additional provisions if such are deemed necessary for public safety or convenience.

20. DEEMED INCLUSION

Provisions required by law, ordinances, rules, regulations, or executive orders; including but not limited to the referenced required Housing and Urban Development documents; HUD-5369 Instructions to Bidders for Contracts Public and Indian Housing Programs, HUD-5369-A Representations, Certifications and Other Statements of Bidders Public Housing, HUD-5370 General Conditions for Construction Contracts, W-9 Request for Taxpayer Identification Number and Certification, Current Applicable HUD Wage Determinations, to be inserted in the Contract are deemed inserted in the Contract whether or not they appear in the Contract or, upon application by either party, the Contract will be amended to make the insertion; however, in no event will the failure to insert the provisions before or after the Contract is signed prevent its enforcement.

21. MODIFICATIONS AND CHANGES

No changes, amendments, modifications, cancellations or discharges of this Contract, or any part hereof, will be valid unless stipulated in writing and signed by the parties hereto, or their respective agents representatives. Such changes which are mutually agreed upon by and between HACC and the Contractor will be incorporated in written modifications to this Contract. Failure of the Contractor to familiarize himself/herself with all requirements of the Contract documents will not relieve Contractor from complying with all of the provisions herein.

22. CONTRACT TERM AND EXTENSION OPTIONS

The initial Contract period will be in effect for one (1) year indicated herein. The Authority may, in its sole discretion, exercise its right to extend the Contract period up to an additional four (4) one-year options, to be awarded in one-year intervals beyond the initial Contract period. No less than thirty (30) calendar days before the expiration of the then current Contract term, the Director will give the Contractor notice of the Authority's intent to exercise its option to renew

the Contract for the approaching option period. The date on which HACC gives notice will be denoted by the official Notification of Award.

23. TERMINATION

HACC may terminate this Contract or any portion of the Contract, at any time by a notice in writing from HACC to the Contractor. The effective date of termination will be the date the notice is received by the Contractor or the date stated in the notice, whichever is later.

If HACC elects to terminate the Contract in full, all Services to be provided under it must cease and all materials that may have been accumulated in performing this Contract whether completed or in the process, must be delivered to HACC within ten (10) calendar days after the effective date stated in the notice.

After the notice is received, the Contractor must restrict its activities, and those of its Subcontractors to winding down any activities previously begun. No costs incurred after the effective date of the termination are allowed. Payment for any Services actually and satisfactorily delivered before the effective date of the termination is on the same basis as set forth in the Payment clause and as outlined in the Terms and Conditions. The payment so made to the Contractor is in full settlement for all Services satisfactorily delivered under this Contract. If Contractor disputes the amount of compensation determined by HACC to be due Contractor, then the Contractor must initiate dispute settlement procedures.

24. NON-APPROPRIATION

If no funds or insufficient funds are appropriated and budgeted in any fiscal period of HACC for payments to be made under this Contract, then HACC will notify the Contractor of that occurrence and this Contract shall terminate on the earlier of the last day of the fiscal period for which sufficient appropriation was made or whenever the funds appropriated for payment under this Contract are exhausted. No payments will be made to the Contractor under this Contract beyond those amounts appropriated and budgeted by HACC to fund payments under this Contract.

25. ADDITIONAL INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

The following are insurance requirements in addition to those contained in the *General Conditions for Non-Construction Contracts* (HUD-5370C):

Additional Requirements

The Contractor must furnish Housing Authority of Cook County, Department of Procurement Services, 175 W. Jackson Boulevard, Suite 350, Chicago, Illinois 60604, original Certificates of Insurance, or such similar evidence, to be in force on the date of this Contract, and Renewal Certificates of Insurance, or such similar evidence, if the coverages have an expiration or

renewal date occurring during the term of this Contract. The receipt of any certificate does not constitute agreement by HACC that the insurance requirements in the Contract have been fully met or that the insurance policies indicated on the certificate are in compliance with all Contract requirements. The failure of HACC to obtain certificates or other insurance evidence from Contractor is not a waiver by HACC of any requirements for the Contractor to obtain and maintain the specified coverages. The Contractor must advise all insurers of the Contract provisions regarding insurance. Non-conforming insurance does not relieve Contractor of the obligation to provide insurance as specified herein. Nonfulfillment of the insurance conditions may constitute a violation of the Contract, and HACC retains the right to stop work until proper evidence of insurance is provided, or the Contract may be terminated.

The Contractor shall provide HACC with a Certificate of Insurance naming the HACC as an additional insured for Workers Compensation, General Liability/Professional Liability, and Automobile Liability Insurance required under the contractual agreement and shall provide HACC with the actual insurance policy endorsement. Certificate MUST be submitted within five days of Notification of Contract Award. HACC will not issue a fully executed copy of the contract without receipt of the required insurance certificate meeting the requirements stated herein.

The insurance must provide for sixty (60) days prior written notice to be given to HACC in the event coverage is substantially changed, canceled, or non-renewed. Any deductibles or self-insured retentions on referenced insurance coverages must be borne by the Contractor. The Contractor agrees that insurers waive their rights of subrogation against HACC, its employees, elected officials, agents, or representatives.

The coverages and limits furnished by Contractor in no way limit the Contractor's liabilities and responsibilities specified within the Contract or by law. Any insurance or self-insurance programs maintained by HACC do not contribute with insurance provided by the Contractor under the Contract.

The required insurance to be carried is not limited by any limitations expressed in the indemnification language in this Contract or any limitation placed on the indemnity in this Contract given as a matter of law.

The Contractor must require all subcontractors to provide the insurance required herein, or Contractor may provide the coverages for subcontractors. All subcontractors are subject to the same insurance requirements of Contractor unless otherwise specified in this Contract. If Contractor or subcontractor desire additional coverages, the party desiring the additional coverages is responsible for the acquisition and cost.

26. CLEAN UP

The Contractor must, during the progress of the work, remove and dispose of all materials and the resultant dirt and debris on a daily basis and keep the work site and adjacent premises in a clean condition satisfactory to HACC. Upon completion of work, the Contractor must remove all materials, tools and machinery and restore the site to the same general condition that existed prior to the commencement of its operation.

27. SUBSTITUTION - STANDARDS

If Contractor, with or without HACC's approval uses materials or varying features other than those specified, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for any changes to the structural,

mechanical and/or electrical work, or any equipment, caused by such change. In addition, the Contractor shall be responsible for charges and drafting costs for the redesigning and redetailing requirements. The Contractor shall reimburse HACC for its loss if such expenses are incurred.

Reference in Specification to any article, device, product, material, fixture, form or type of construction by name, make or catalog number shall be interpreted as establishing a standard of quality, shall not be construed as limiting competition; and Contractor, in such cases, may in it's sole discretion, use any article device, product, material fixture, form or type construction which in judgment of HACC expressed in writing as equal to that specified.

If a substitution of an item, device, or article specified, which is in a lesser amount than original, a credit shall be given to HACC. In no case shall an extra be paid to Contractor for substitution.

28. PRE-AWARD MEETING

If requested by the Director, the selected bidder must attend a pre-award meeting with HACC. Attendance at this pre-award meeting is mandatory. No electronic devices for recordings of voices or images will be permitted at the pre-award meeting.

29. ENVIRONMENTALLY PREFERABLE PURCHASING PROGRAM

The Code of Federal Regulation 40 CFR Part 247 requires Housing Authority of Cook County to use environmentally preferable purchasing criteria when making purchases for products and services. Environmentally preferable purchasing refers to the procurement of products and services that have the least adverse effect on human health and the environment when compared with competing products or services that serve the same purpose. Products identified as having the least adverse effect on human health and the environment are referred to as environmentally preferable products (EPP). In determining the effect of a product on human health and the environment, consideration may be given to raw materials acquisition, production, manufacturing, packaging, distribution, reuse, operation, maintenance, or disposal of the product. EPPs minimize the consumption of natural resources; reduce the creation of solid waste, air pollution, or water pollution; minimize the use of materials or processes which compromise the environment; contribute to the goal of mitigating climate change; and/or promote the use of non-toxic substances and avoid toxic materials or processes.

Fourteen (14) basic categories are used to provide guidance as to what constitutes an EPP. These categories include:

- Alternative Energy Source
- Bio-Based
- Biodegradable
- Compostable
- High Recycled Content
- Low Toxicity
- Low Volatile Organic Compound (VOC)
- Pollution (air, water, solid waste)
 Reduction
- Recyclable
- Repairable
- Resource Efficient (water conserving and/or energy efficient)
- Reusable
- Least Adverse Effect on Climate Change
- Sustainable Agriculture Practice

Furthermore, HACC is required to purchase recycled content products rather than non-recycled products whenever price, quality, and availability are comparable. In addition, HACC will utilize the U.S Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA) guidelines for minimum recycled content product standards as a means to meet product preferences consistent with the Code of Federal Regulation 40 CFR 247. Guidelines can be obtained at www.epa.gov/epaoswer/non-hw/procure/index.htm.

30. SCOPE OF WORK (SOW)/TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS (T/S): The HA is seeking proposals from qualified, licensed and bonded electricians to secure contractual assistance of emergency routine electrical services as noted in this IFB for On Call Electrical Services.

Expectation. Role of the Proposer

The successful Bidder will provide emergency and routine repair service in order to provide essential electrical services to both Agency-owned and operated property to include all PHA sites, multi-family sites and exterior lighting as required by this Request for Proposal.

Responsibilities of the Licensed Service Provider

The Bidder must provide a detail demonstrated ability to provide the following services, which includes, but not limited to:

- 1. Assembly, installation, testing and maintaining electrical fixtures, equipment and wiring used in lighting, signal or power systems of buildings.
- 2. Determining the location of various elements such as outlets, switches, fuse boxes, meter panel, etc.
- 2. Troubleshooting high voltage equipment (i.e. transformers).
- 3. Cut and install conduits, pulls and splices.
- 4. Connect wiring and check continuity and operation of finished currents.
- 5. Replace worn brushes and bearings on motors and generators.
- 6. Clean, oil and test motors for proper operation.
- 7. Repair and/or replace appliances such as extension cords, lamps, fans, heaters, wall switches and outlets.
- 8. Repair and/or replace lights 30 ft. or higher as necessary.
- 9. Repair fluorescent fixtures.

Contractor shall provide dispatcher services 24 hour/7 days a week including weekend and holidays so the Contractor shall respond to call and services.

The successful Bidder will own or have access to a bucket truck to make repairs to outside lighting and other areas where a ladder is not practical. Any fees associated with the use of this vehicle will be disclosed to the HA on the Bid Form.

Bidder accepts any and all risk associated with failure to fully understand the Statement of Work/Specifications as it reads in this IFB.

Contractor's Work Expectations

Contractor shall commence and end all services on the same workday unless approved by the HA in advance. Contractor shall make all efforts to reduce any inconvenience

to the residents at the HA properties.

Contractor shall conduct all work during normal working hours unless authorized in writing or an approved emergency.

Contractor shall only utilize licensed, trained and experience employees to perform the work required.

Contractor shall have electricians on staff that possess at a minimum a Master Electrician and either journeyman and or apprentice in good standing with the State of Illinois.

Contractor shall minimize overstaffing for minor repairs. If service call requires more than one technician, the Contractor shall receive permission from HA. If approval is not received, the HA reserves the right to pay for customary trade practices.

Contractor shall provide proper equipment. The HA will not pay extra man/woman hours when labor-saving devices are readily available.

Contractor's personnel shall be neat and conduct all work in a professional and efficient manner. If any employee of a contractor is deemed unacceptable by the HA, contractor shall immediately replace such personnel with an acceptable substitute to the HA within two (2) business days.

Contractor shall arrive at the service location ready to commence work. Contractor shall respond to the HA representative who requested the work within 30 minutes of initial call or notification of need-of-service and provide an estimated time to be on site.

Upon completion of the work, Contractor shall clean up the area where the work was performed and Contractor shall remove any debris generated by the repairs from the HA premises. At no time, will the Contractor discard debris into any HA refuse containers.

The HA shall retain salvage rights on any replaced equipment; However, if the replaced equipment is invaluable to the HA, it will be the responsibility of the Contractor to dispose of the equipment.

If the electrical service will be out for more than four (4) hours for any reason, the Contractor shall immediately call the HA representative who requested the work and inform him/her of the situation, provide an estimated time of completion and any temporary remedial services recommendations.

Emergencies

Proposer shall provide proof of Contractor's capability to supply the HA with personnel that can respond to an emergency service call within two (2) hours after notification by the HA od a service need, including weekends and holidays.

Vehicles

Contractor shall own and maintain vehicles that are used to respond to calls for service. Vehicles shall be well-stocked with commonly used electrical supplies and

equipment so as to eliminate delays and/ or interruption of service.

Parts

Parts shall be invoiced at Contractor's cost plus the percentage for profit and handling. Contractor shall make available to the HA any request invoice showing what Contractor paid for the part, within three (3) business days of the request or HA shall not be obligated to pay for the part.

Contractor shall provide a one (1) year warranty on all parts and labor provided as a result of this IFB and resulting Contract.

Licensing, Permits & Inspections

Contractor(s) shall comply with and perform all electrical services in accordance with all applicable federal, state and local laws, rules, regulation, ordinances, codes and manufacturer's instructions, and shall obtain any and all licenses or permits required under this IFB to do the specified work.

Contractor shall guarantee al work meets and passes City/Villages inspections. Should am electrical installation or repair made by the Contractor or authorized subcontractor not pass inspection, contractor shall make all repairs necessary to ensure the installation or repair passes inspection at no additional cost to the HA.

Compliance

Contractor shall provide Dispatcher services - 24/7 days a week including weekends and holidays so that the Contractor shall respond to call for service.

Contractor must disclose complaints with the City/Village. License reprimand, probation, suspension or revocation dates.

Safety

Contractor shall clearly mark all work areas that might reasonably be expected to endanger the health and safety of residents, guests, employees or any other persons.

Contractor will provide signs, markers and/or barricades as required to identify all work areas that are considered inherent dangers.

The proposer shall, at all times, ensure that all work provided by the Proposer complies with all local, State and Federal rules pertaining to work place safety; meaning, the contractor shall, at all times, conduct business in such a manner as to protect its workers, HA residents, HA staff and the public. Further, the Contractor shall have full and sole responsibility to correct any such condition found unsafe by any authorized entity and if such unsafe conditions result to any group named within this section, shall have full and sole responsibility to compensate such persons if so ordered by ab authorized agency of a court having jurisdiction.

Invoicing

Contractor shall only invoice the HA for the time spent on the property. The HA shall not pay for time spent in route or traveling to acquire parts/supplies.

All invoices shall be submitted to payable@thehacc.org within one (1) week of services completion. Invoices shall minimally detail the following:

- 1. Date of contact
- 2. Contract Number
- 3. Address of service
- 4. Date of actual service
- 5. Time in and out
- 6. Materials
- 7. Assigned personnel
- 8. Authorizing signature of HA employee verifying completion of work

The HA reserves the right to audit Contractor's invoices at its sole discretion and further reserves the right to withhold payment in the event of unsatisfactory work.

General Requirements

All personnel affiliated with this contract and certified through the State of Illinois. Proposer shall provide licensure and certification of all key personal that will be working on this contract.

Proposer shall practice acceptable safety precautions so as not to cause harm to any persons or property while performing services under this IFB or any resulting contract. Proposer shall follow industry safety standards, and use only industry approved safety equipment in accordance with the manufacturer's specifications in the performance of all duties.

Proposer shall pay all of its employees, including any and all approved Subcontractors, at lease the legal minimum wages as determined by the United States Department of Labor and the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development of Prevailing Wages and Davis Bacon Wages.

Proposer must provide at their own expense, all equipment, labor, material, supplies and tools necessary to perform all of the services required under this IFB and any resulting contract.

The HA shall not be responsible for travel, trip charges and/or service charges.

Proposer shall conduct all work the requested working hours unless deemed by HA to be disruptive to the normal operations of the organization or an emergency. Proposer shall utilize trained and experienced employees to perform the work required as stated in the IFB.

31. HOURS OF SERVICE

The hours of service shall be from 8:30 a.m. until 4:30 p.m., Monday thru Friday, excluding Holidays, or as otherwise indicated at a Pre-Award meeting.

32. SECTION 3 - COMPLIANCE

HACC has determined that the contract awarded under this solicitation is subject to the requirements of Section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, as amended, 12 U.S.C. 1701u (Section 3) and Title 24 of Subchapter B, Part 135 -Economic Opportunities for Low -Income Persons. 24 CFR 135.3 Section 3 Compliance requires that any contract or subcontract entered into for the benefit of public housing residents shall require that, to the greatest extent feasible, economic opportunity in the form of training, employment, contracting, and other economic opportunities arising from the expenditure of public housing assistance for housing rehabilitation and housing construction be directed to low- and very low - income Bidders shall be deemed to have demonstrated compliance with the "greatest extent feasible" requirement of Section 3 at the date and time published for bid opening by submitting a direct hiring plan that is, in HACC's sole discretion, equitable by nonarbitrary, non-capricious criteria. If after selection of a bidder, but prior to execution of a contract, a bidder's hiring plan is deemed inequitable, the HACC shall endeavor to negotiate a specific number of public housing residents, other than Section 3 Residents, to be trained or employed on Section 3- covered assistance and may require the utilization of one or several tiers in combination to achieve compliance by bidder to the greatest extent feasible. In the event that the Bidder does not hire eligible Section 3 workers, the Bidder shall invest into HACC's section 3 Fund in the amount equal to 5% of the contract value (see Part III - Section N).

PART III - FORM OF BID

INTERESTED BIDDERS ARE TO EXECUTE AND SUBMIT ONE (1) COMPLETE ORIGINAL BID PACKAGE

All pages contained in the Invitation for Bids are considered original Contract documents and must be submitted as part of the complete bid package. This IFB includes documents that must be prepared, completed and/or executed by the bidder and submitted as part of its bid package.

Bidder must fully complete, sign, notarize and submit as part of its bid all documents incorporated herewith. Incomplete bids are subject to rejection.

When preparing your bid package, please refer to HUD-5369- Instruction to Bidders for Contracts Public and Indian Housing.

A. CHECKLIST

All documents contained in this IFB must be returned as part of the Bidder's Bid Package. The following is a checklist of all required documents that each Bidder must complete, prepare, sign, and/or be notarized and MUST be included in each bid package. The checklist is provided to assist in completing a responsive bid. Please review this checklist and submit with your bid all documents that are checked as a "Required Submittal". Documents that are checked "Signature Required" must be properly executed. Documents that are checked "Notary Required" must be notarized. Failure to include any of these documents may result in rejection of the bid.

Document	Required	Signature	Notary
	Submittal	Required	Required
All documents contained in the IFB	Χ		
Statement of Bidders Qualifications	Χ		
References	Χ		
Bid Form	Χ		
Bid to be Executed by Corporation (as applicable)	Χ	X	X
Bid to be Executed by a Partnership (as applicable)	Х	Х	X
Bid to be Executed by a Sole Proprietor (as applicable)	Х	Х	X
Certification of Bidder Regarding Debarment,	Х	Х	
Suspension and Other Responsibility Matters			
Certification Regarding Lobbying	Х	Х	
Disclosure of Lobbying Activities	Х	Х	
Conflicts of Interest	Χ	X	
Non-Collusion Affidavit	Х	Х	Х
Section 3 - Economic Opportunities for Recipients of	Х		
HUD Assistance			
Special MBE/WBE Participation Summary Form	Х		
MBE/WBE Subcontractor Affidavit	Х	Х	
Summary of MBE/WBE Subcontractor Participation Form	Х	Х	Х
Nature of Disclosing Party Form	Х		
HUD-5369-A Representations, Certifications & Other	Χ	X	
Statements of Bidders: Public & Indian Housing Programs			
- Make sure all appropriate boxes are checked.			
W-9 Request for Taxpayer Identification Number &	Х	Х	
Certification			
Certificate of Insurance	Χ		

B. STATEMENT OF BIDDERS QUALIFICATIONS:

The Contractor MUST submit with their bid package a Statement of Qualifications addressing the items enumerated below.

Description of the Firm's Capacity - Describe why Contractor feels its organization is qualified to provide the requested services; include staff resources, office facilities, equipment, etc.

Description of the Firm's Financial Capacity - Provide an audited financial statement, including bidder's latest balance sheet and income showing the following items:

Current Assets (e.g. cash, joint venture accounts, accounts receivable, notes receivable, accrued income, deposits, materials inventory and prepaid expenses); Net Fixed Assets; Other Assets.

Current Liabilities (e.g. accounts payable, notes payable, accrued expenses, provision for income taxes, advances, accrued salaries and accrued payroll taxes).

Other Liabilities (e.g. capital, capital stock, authorized and outstanding shares per values, earned surplus and retained earnings).

Provide name and address of firm preparing the attached financial statement, and date thereof. If the financial statement identifies a name other than the name of the organization submitting a bid, explain the relationship and financial responsibility of the organization whose financial statement is provided (e.g. parent-subsidiary).

Description of Previous-Related Experience - Provide a detailed project listing describing similar services you have performed in the past.

REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

C. REFERENCES

List (or include separately) a minimum of four (4) projects in which the Contractor has performed similar services. All information outlined below must be provided to allow reference checks to be performed. The identified party must be one who has first-hand knowledge regarding the operation of the contracted project and who was involved in managing the contract between the Contractor and the contracting entity.

Please complete the following information:

1.	NAME OF FIRM:	
	ADDRESS:	
	CITY/STATE/ZIP:	
	CONTACT PERSON:	
	TITLE:	
	PHONE:	
	DESCRIPTION OF WORK:	
	_	
	_	
	YEAR:	DOLLAR AMOUNT: _\$
2.	NAME OF FIRM:	
	ADDRESS:	
	CITY/STATE/ZIP:	
	CONTACT PERSON:	
	TITLE:	
	PHONE:	
	DESCRIPTION OF WORK:	
	<u> </u>	
	YEAR:	DOLLAR AMOUNT: \$
•	NAME OF 51014	
3.	NAME OF FIRM:	
	ADDRESS:	
	CITY/STATE/ZIP:	
	CONTACT PERSON:	
	TITLE:	
	PHONE:	
	DESCRIPTION OF WORK:	
		DOLLAD AMOUNT &
	YEAR:	DOLLAR AMOUNT: _\$
1	NAME OF FIRM	
4.	NAME OF FIRM:	
	ADDRESS:	
	CITY/STATE/ZIP:	
	CONTACT PERSON: TITLE:	
	PHONE:	
	DESCRIPTION OF WORK:	
		
	VEAB:	DOLLAR AMOUNT: \$
	YEAR:	DOLLAR AMOUNT: \$

D. BID FORM

HOUSING AUTHORITY OF COOK COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF PROCURMENT SERVICES 175 WEST JACKSON BLVD., SUITE 350 CHICAGO, ILLINOIS 60604 Contact Name: Deborah Elliot O'Donnell Phone No.: (312) 542-4725 Fax No.: (312) 386-6266

e-mail address: dodonnell@thehacc.org

SPECIFICATION NUMBER: 2016-100-009

PROJECT DESCRIPTIONOn Call Electrical Services
BID DUE DATE/TIME:
April 27, 2015 by 2:00 p.m.

(To be considered, your bid must reach us by the deadline specified or as otherwise specified via an addendum.)

Pricing for 2016 - 2017)

1. Guaranteed Hourly Rate for repair and replacement covered in base specifications

Rate Base On	Master Electrican	Journeyman	Apprentice
Regular Work Hours (8:30 am to 4:30 pm M-F)	\$	\$	\$
Overtime Working Hours (4:30 pm to € am M-F)	\$	\$	\$
Weekend Work Hours (12 Midnight to 7 am Mon)	\$	\$	\$
Holiday (12 Midnight to 7 am following day)	\$	\$	\$

NOTE:	HACC C	does not pay trip t	marges or travel time.	
2.		Truck: reseves the right to r	\$equest actual invoices incurred by the	/ per hour e rental of this vehicle if applicable.)
3.	Parts:	Cost plus%	(for profit & handling)	
4.	Escalati	ion for Option Years	(if options are exercised)	
			From the Original Mark-up & Bucket Truck Quoted	From the Original Hourly Rates Quoted
	a.	2017 - 2018	%	%
	b.	2018 - 2019	%	%
	с.	2019 - 2020	%	%
d. 2020 - 2021		2020 - 2021	%	%
Signatur	e e		Date	
Printed	Name		Company	
E-mail A	ddress		Phone Numb	per

E. BID TO BE EXECUTED BY A CORPORATION

The undersigned, hereby acknowledges having received a full set of Contract Documents, including, but not limited to:

- 1) Terms and Conditions,
- 2) Contract Plans or Drawings (as applicable),
- 3) Detailed Specifications or Scope of Services,
- 4) Evaluation/Selection Criteria and Submittal Requirements (If RFP/RFQ),
- 5) Technical Specifications,
- 6) Bid Pages, and
- 7) Certifications.

The undersigned also ackn Addendum No	owledges having received all A dated	Addenda to this solicitation a Addendum No.	as follows (bidder to complete the following): dated
Addendum No	dated	Addendum No	_ dated
Addendum No	dated	Addendum No	_ dated
Documents, regardless of whas taken express written undersigned being duly swinformation provided therein any other bidder (Bidder) oin this bid or any other bid,	whether a complete set therece exception thereto in the second deposes and says on oath in to the best of its knowledge in prospective bidder (Bidder) conor any agreement or arrange	of is attached to this bid, ex- tions of this specification that no disclosures of own- s current and the undersign or with any other person, fir ment under which any act of	and conditions contained in the Contract xcept only to the extent that the corporation designated for that purpose. Further, the ership interests have been withheld and the ned has not entered into any agreement with m or corporation relating to the price named or omission in restraining of free competition e terms of this bid or the price named herein.
NAME OF CORPORATION	l:	(Print or Type)	
SIGNATURE OF PRESIDE	:NT*:		
		(Or Authorized Officer)	
TITLE OF SIGNATORY:		(Print or Type)	
BUSINESS ADDRESS:			
*Note: In the event that thi	s hid is signed by other than th	(Print or Type)	a certified copy of that section of Corporate
			h permits the person to sign the offer for the
ATTEST:			
Corpora	ate Secretary Signature		
State of		(Affix Corporate Seal)	
County of			
as President (or c	wledged before me on this other authorized officer) (Corporation Name).		as Secretary of
Notary Public Signature:		(Notally Public	ocai)
Commission Expires			

F. BID TO BE EXECUTED BY A PARTNERSHIP

The undersigned, hereby acknowledges having received a full set of Contract Documents, including, but not limited to:

- 1)Terms and Conditions,
- 2) Contract Plans or Drawings (as applicable),
- 3) Detailed Specifications or Scope of Services,
- 4) Evaluation/Selection Criteria and Submittal Requirements (If RFP/RFQ),
- 5) Technical Specifications
- 6) Bid Pages, and
- 7) Certifications.

The undersigned also a	cknowledges having rec	eived all Addenda to this solicitation	on as follows (bidder to complete the follow	ving):
Addendum No	dated	Addendum No	dated	
Addendum No	dated	Addendum No	dated	
Addendum No	dated	Addendum No	dated	
Documents, regardless has taken express wri undersigned being duly information provided th any other bidder (Bidde in this bid or any other	of whether a complete tten exception thereto it was sworn deposes and say erein to the best of its kn er) or prospective bidder bid, nor any agreement of	set thereof is attached to this bid in the sections of this specifications on oath that no disclosures of one howledge is current and the underson (Bidder) or with any other person or arrangement under which any a	ms and conditions contained in the Cord, except only to the extent that the partner on designated for that purpose. Further ownership interests have been withheld an signed has not entered into any agreement, firm or corporation relating to the price nate of omission in restraining of free competitive terms of this bid or the price named here.	ership r, the nd the t with amed etition
BUSINESS NAME:	(Print or			
	(Print or	Type)		
BUSINESS ADDRESS	:			
Revised Statutes 1965 Registration Number: _ SIGNATURES AND AL	Chapter 96 Sec. 4 et sec DDRESSES OF ALL MEI	e, provide County registration nu q. MBERS OF THE PARTNERSHIP	umber herein under as provided in the II	
Partner Signature:				
Address:				
State of				
County of				
Subscribed and sworn	to before me by each of	the foregoing individuals this	day of, 20	
Notary Public Signature	e:			
Commission Expires: _		(Notary Public Seal)		

G. BID TO BE EXECUTED BY A SOLE PROPRIETOR

The undersigned, hereby acknowledges having received a full set of Contract Documents, including, but not limited to:

- 1)Terms and Conditions,
- 2) Contract Plans or Drawings (as applicable),
- 3) Detailed Specifications or Scope of Services,
- 4) Evaluation/Selection Criteria and Submittal Requirements (If RFP/RFQ),
- 5) Technical Specifications,
- 6) Bid Pages, and
- 6) Certifications.

The undersigned also ackno Addendum No		ived all Addenda to this solic Addendum No	itation as follows (<i>bidder to d</i>	
Addendum No	dated	Addendum No	dated	_
Addendum No	dated	Addendum No	dated	
Documents, regardless of whas taken express written undersigned being duly swo information provided therein any other bidder (Bidder) or in this bid or any other bid, r	hether a complete se exception thereto in orn deposes and says to the best of its kno prospective bidder (nor any agreement or	or shall be bound by all the et thereof is attached to this be the sections of this specific on oath that no disclosures eveledge is current and the un Bidder) or with any other per arrangement under which are any person, firm or corpora	oid, except only to the extent cation designated for that of ownership interests have dersigned has not entered i son, firm or corporation rela- ny act or omission in restrai	that the sole proprietor purpose. Further, the e been withheld and the nto any agreement with sting to the price named ning of free competition
SIGNATURE OF PROPRIE	TOR:			
		(Signature)		
DOING BUSINESS AS:			_	
		(Print or Type)		
BUSINESS ADDRESS:				
		(Print or Type)		
If you are operating under Revised Statutes 1965 Chap		, provide County registration	n number herein under as	provided in the Illinois
Registration Number:				
State of County of				
This instrument was acknov person/s)	vledged before me o	n this day of	, 20 by	(name/s of
Notary Public Signature:				
Commission Expires:			(Notary Public Seal)	

H. BID ACCEPTANCE (HACC USE ONLY)

The undersigned, on behalf of Housing Authority of Cook County, a municipal corporation of the State of Illinoi hereby accept the foregoing bid items as identified in the bid.				
Total Amount of Contract: \$		_		
Executive Director				
Contract Awarded on this	day of	, 20		

I. CERTIFICATION OF BIDDER REGARDING DEBARMENT SUSPENSION AND OTHER RESPONSIBILITY MATTERS

(Bidder)	} certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief, that it and its principals:
a.	Are not presently debarred, suspended, proposed for debarment, declared ineligible or voluntarily excluded from covered transactions by any Federal department or agency;
b.	Have not within a three year period preceding this bid been convicted of or had civil judgment rendered against them for commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain or performing a public (Federal, State or Local) transaction or contract under a public transaction: violation of Federal or State antitrust statutes or commission of embezzlement, thief, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making false statements or receiving stolen property;
C.	Are not presently indicted for or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a governmental entity (Federal, State or Local) with commission of any of the offenses emmerated in paragraph (2) of this certification: and
d.	Have not within a three year period preceding this bid had one or more public transaction (Federal, State or Local) terminated for cause or default.
If the Bio	lder is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, the Bidder shall attach an explanation to this on.
) {
Date:	BIDDER:
	By:(Printed Name)
	(Signature)
	(Title)

J.	CERTIFICATION REGARDING LOBBYING		
l,			
(Name an	d Title of Authorized Official)		
Hereby Ce	ertify on Behalf of {	} that:	
	influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making	paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person abysee of an agency, a Member of Congress, and officer Congress in connection with the awarding of any Feder of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperation	or ral ve
	attempting to influence an officer or employee of any a Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress	been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, and submit Standard Form-LLL "Disclosure Form to Rep	of or
		certification be included in the award documents for all s contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreemen ingly.	
ente Sect	red into. Submission of this certification is a prerequis	ich reliance was placed when this transaction was made ite for making or entering into this transaction imposed is to file the required certification shall be subject to a citor each such failure.	by
Date:	BIDDER:		
	By:		
	·	(Printed Name)	
		(Signature)	

(Title)

K. INSTRUCTIONS FOR COMPLETION OF SF-LLL DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES

This disclosure form shall be completed by the reporting entity, whether sub-awardees or prime Federal recipient, at the initiation or receipt of a covered Federal action, or a material change to a previous filing, pursuant to title 31 U.S.C. section 1352. The filing of a form is required for each payment or agreement to make payment of any lobby entity for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with a covered Federal action. Use the SF-LLL-A Continuation Sheet for additional information in the space on the form is inadequate. Complete all items that apply for both the initial filing and material change reports. Refer to the implementing guidance published by the Office of Management and Budget for additional information.

- Identify the type of covered Federal action for which lobby activity is and/or has been secured to influence the outcome of a covered Federal action.
- 2. Identify the status of the covered Federal action.
- 3. Identify the appropriate classification of this report. If this is a follow up report caused by a material change to the information previously reported, enter the year and quarter in which the change occurred. Enter the date of the last previously submitted report by this reporting entity for this covered Federal action.
- 4. Enter the full name, address, city, state and zip code of the reporting entity. Include Congressional District if known. Check the appropriate classification of the reporting entity that designates if it is, or expects to be a prime or a sub award recipient. Identify the tier of the sub-awardees, e.g., the first sub awardees- of the prime is in the 1st tier. Sub awards include but are not limited to subcontracts, sub grants and contract awards under grants.
- 5. If the organization filing the report in item 4 checks "Sub-awardee" then enter the full name, address, city, state and zip code of the prime Federal recipient. Include Congressional District, if known.
- 6. Enter the name of the Federal agency making the award or loan commitment. Include at least one organizational level below agency name, if known. For example, Department of Transportation, United States Coast Guard.
- 7. Enter the Federal program name or description for the covered Federal action (item 1). If known, enter the full Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance (CFOA) number for grants, cooperation agreements, loans, and loan commitments.
- 8. Enter the most appropriate Federal identifying number available for the Federal action identified in item 1 (e.g., Request for Bid (RFP) number, Invitation for Bid (IFB) number: grant announcement number: the contract, grant or loan award number, the application/Bid control number assigned by the Federal agency. Include prefixes e.g. RFP-DE-90-00).
- 9. For a covered Federal action where there has been an award or loan commitment by the Federal agency, enter the Federal amount of the award/loan commitment for the prime entity identified in item 4 or 5.
- 10. (a) Enter the full name, address, city, state and zip code of the lobbying entity engaged by the reporting entity identified in item 4 to influence the covered Federal action.
 - (b) Enter the full names of the individual (s) performing services, and include full address if different form 10 (a). Enter Last Name, First Name, and Middle Initial (MI).
- 11. Enter the amount of compensation paid or reasonably expected to be paid by the reporting entity (item 4) to the lobbying entity (item 10). Indicate whether the payment has been made (actual or will be made 9planned). Check all boxes that apply. If this is a material change report, enter the cumulative amount of payment made or planned to be made.
- 12. Check the appropriate box (es). Check all boxes that apply. If payment is made through an in-kind contribution, specify the nature and value of the in-kind payment.
- 13. Check the appropriate box (es). Check all boxes that apply. If other, specify nature.
- 14. Provide a specific and detailed description of the services that the lobbyist has performed, or will be expected to perform, and the date (s) of any services rendered. Include all preparatory and related activity, not just time spent in actual contact with Federal Official (s) or employee (s) contacted of the officer (s) employee (s) or Member (s) of Congress that were contacted.
- 15. Check whether or not a SF-LLL-A Continuation Sheet (s) is attached.
- 16. The certifying individual shall sign and date the form; print his/her name, title, and telephone number.

Public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average thirty (30) minutes per response. Including time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding the burden estimate or any other respect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Office of Management and Budget. Paperwork Reduction Project (0348-004-5), Washington, D.C. 20503.

DISCLOSURE OF LOBBYING ACTIVITIES

Complete this form to disclose lobbying activities pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 1352

Public Reporting Burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 30 minutes per response, including the time for reviewing instructions,					
researching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the date needed and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Please do not					
Type of Federal Action: Online Office of Ma	return your completed form to the Office of Management and Budget sent it to the address provided by the sponsoring agency.				
1. Type of Federal Action:	Status of Federal Action:			3. Report Type:	
a. contract	a. bid/offer/application			a. initial filing	
b. grant	b. initial award			b. material change	
c. cooperative agreement	c. post-award			For Material Change Only	
d. loan				yearquarter	
e. loan guarantee				date of last report	
f. loan insurance				· ———	
		1			
4. Name and Address of Reporting Entity:				rting entity in No. 4 if Subawardee, enter name and address of	
D: 01 1 T: '(1		F	Prime		
PrimeSubawardee Tier,if kno	own:				
		Congro	ccion	al District, if known:	
Congressional District, if known:		Congre	551011	ai District, ii Kriowii.	
6. Federal Department/Agency:		6. F	eder	al Program Name/Description:	
o. Todoral Boparanona Agonoy.		0. 1	ouon	ar rogiam namor booshphom.	
		CFDA I	Numb	per, if applicable:	
8. Federal Action Number, if known:				Amount, if known:	
		\$	6		
10a. Name and Address of Lobbying Registrant b. Individuals performing services (Include address if different from No.					
(If individual, last name, first name, MI):	ii it			me, first name, MI):	
(ii individual, last flame, ilist flame, ili).		(last hame, mot hame, mi).			
I. Information requested through this form is a	uthorized by Sec 319, Pub L. 101-12	21, 103			
Stat. 750, as amended by Sec. 10: Pub. L. 10	4-65, Stat 700 (31 U.S.C. 1352). Th	nis	Si	gnaturePrint	
disclosure of lobbying activities is a material representation of fact upon which relia			Na	ame	
was placed by the above when this transaction was made entered into. This discle			Ti	tle:	
required pursuant to 31 U.SA.C. 1352. This information will be reported to the Cor			Te	elephone No.:	
semi-annually and will be available for public inspection. Any person who fails to fi			Da	ate:	
required disclosure shall be subject to a civil p	enaity of not less than \$10,000 and	TON			
more than \$100,000 for each such failure. Federal Use Only	Authorized for Lea	al Danrad	luctic	n	
rederal Use Only	Authorized for Loca Standard Forn			II	
	Stanuard Form	II LLL (1/8	90)		

L.	CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	
(Bidder) {		} certifies that:
1.	Contractor's Agreement with HACC, which would involve a when (i) an HACC employee, officer or agent, (ii) any mem his or her business associates, or (v) an organization the contraction of the contraction	n the selection, or in the award or administration of the a conflict of interest, real or apparent. A conflict would arise ber of his or her immediate family, (iii) his or her parents, (iv) nat employs, or is about to employ, any of the foregoing, of, or has a financial or other interest in the Bidder or the
2.		eement with any officer, agent or employee of HACC during officer, agent or employee of HACC have any interest, direct ds thereof.
Date:	BIDDER:	
	Ву:	(Printed Name)
		(Signature)

(Title)

M. **NON-COLLUSIVE AFFIDAVIT** (Bidder/Bidder) {_____} certifies to the best of its knowledge and belief, that: The party making the foregoing Bid or Bid, that such Bid or Bid is genuine and not collusive or sham; that said Bidder or Bidder has not colluded, conspired, connived or agreed, directly or indirectly, with any bidder or person, to put in a sham or bid or to refrain from bidding, and has not in any manner, directly or indirectly, sought by agreement or collusions, or communication or conference, with any person, to fix the Bid or Bid price or affiant or of any other Bid or Bidder, or to secure any advantage against HACC or any person interested in the proposed Contract; and that all statement in said Bid or Bid are true. If the Bidder/Bidder is unable to certify to any of the statements in this certification, the Bidder shall attach an explanation to this certification. (BIDDER/BIDDER) {_____ ____ CERTIFIES OR AFFIRMS THE TRUTHFULNESS AND ACCURACY OF THE CONTENTS OF THE STATEMENTS SUBMITTED ON OR WITH THIS CERTIFICATION AND UNDERSTANDS THAT THE PROVISIONS OF 31 U.S.C. SECTIONS 3801 ET SEQ. ARE APPLICABLE THERETO. County of State of Acknowledged under oath on (date) Before me by (Printed Name) (Signature) As (title)_____ Of (firm) Notary Public Signature: _____ Commission expires:

(Seal)

N. SECTION 3 – ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITIES FOR RECIPIENTS OF HUD ASSISTANCE

Please provide, in a separate document labeled 'Statement of Section 3 Compliance' how your firm proposes to comply with the Section 3 Clause utilizing one of the options listed below. The document must be signed by the agent authorizing the submittal of the response document.

SECTION 3 CLAUSES

- A. The work to be performed under this Contract is subject to the requirements of Section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, as amended, 12 U.S.C. 170lu (Section 3). The purpose of Section 3 is to ensure that employment and other economic opportunities generated by HUD assistance or HUD-assisted projects covered by Section 3, shall, to the greatest extent feasible, be directed to low and very low-income persons, particularly persons who are recipients of HUD assistance for housing.
- B. The parties to this Contract agree to comply with HUD regulations in 24 CFR Part 135, which implement Section 3. As evidenced by their execution of this Contract, the parties to this Contract certify that they are under no contractual or other impediment that would prevent them from complying with the part 135 regulations.
- C. The Contractor agrees to send to each labour organization or representative of workers with which the Contractor has a collective bargaining agreement or other understanding, if any, a notice advising the labour organization or worker's representative of the Contractor's commitments under this Section 3 clause, and will post copies of the notice in conspicuous places at the work site where both employees and applicant for training and employment positions can see the notice. The notice shall describe the Section 3 preference, shall set forth minimum number and job titles subject to hire, availability of apprenticeship and training positions, the qualifications for each; and the name and location of the person(s) taking applications for each of the positions; and the anticipated date the Services shall begin.
- D. The Contractor agrees to include this Section 3 clause in every subcontract subject to compliance with regulations in 24 CFR Part 135, and agrees to take appropriate action, as provided in an applicable provision of the subcontract or in this Section 3 clause, upon a finding that the Subcontractor is in violation of the regulations in 24 CFR part 135. The Subcontractor will not subcontract with any Subcontractor where the Contractor has notice or knowledge that the Subcontractor has been found in violation of the regulations in 24 CFR Part 135.
- E. The Contractor will certify that any vacant employment positions, including training positions, that are filled (1) after the Contractor is selected but before the Contract is executed, and (2) with persons other than those to whom the regulations of 24 CFR part 135 require employment opportunities to be directed, where not filled to circumvent the Contractor's obligations under 24 CFR part 135.
- F. Noncompliance with HUD regulations in 24 CFR Part 135 may result in sanctions, termination of this Contract for default, and debarment or suspension from future HUD assisted Contracts.
- G. With respect to Services performed in connection with Section 3 covered Indian housing assistance, section 7(b) of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act (25 U.S.C. 450e) also applies to the Services to be performed under this Contract. Section 7(b) requires that to the greatest extent feasible (i) preference and opportunities for training and employment shall be given to Indians, and (ii) preference in the award of Contracts and subcontracts shall be given to Indian organizations and Indian-owned Economic Enterprises. Parties to this Contract that are subject to the provisions of Section 3 and Section 7(b) agree to comply with Section 3 to the maximum extent feasible, but not in derogation of compliance with Section 7(b).

Further information may be found on the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development's website at www.hud.gov and in the Code of Federal Regulations (24 CFR Part 135).

Section 3 Utilization Plan must be submitted with your bid.

O. SPECIAL MBE/WBE PARTICIPATION SUMMARY FORM

Instructions: This form is to be completed by the Bidder as statement of self-certification of MBE/WBE Participation under this Contract.

1.	SMALL BUSINESS PARTICIPATION
	Is the Vendor a Small Business as defined by the size standards in 13 CFR 121? Yes No N/A
2.	MINORITY BUSINESS PARTICIPATION
	Is the Vendor classified as a Minority Business Enterprise as defined in Art.2, Part C, of HUD-5369-C? Yes No N/A
	MINORITY TYPE: African American Native American Hispanic Asian Other: Temale African American Female Native American Female Hispanic Female Asian Female White American
	If "No", are any Subcontractors classified as Minority Business Enterprises?
	If "Yes", please fill in the following information:
	(MBE) SUBCONTRACTOR'S FIRM CONTRACT \$ VALUE % OF FEE \$ \$ \$
	\$ % TOTAL \$ %
3.	WOMEN-OWNED BUSINESS PARTICIPATION
	Is the Vendor classified as a Woman-Owned Business Enterprise as defined in Art.2, Part C, of HUD-5369-C? Yes No N/A
	If "No", are any Subcontractors classified as Women-Owned Business Enterprises?
	☐ Yes ☐ No ☐ N/A If "Yes", please fill in the following information:
	(WBE) SUBCONTRACTOR'S FIRM CONTRACT \$ VALUE % OF FEE \$ \$
	TOTAL \$%%

P. MBE/WBE SUBCONTRACTOR AFFIDAVIT Instructions: This form is to be completed by MBE/WBE Sub Contractors being proposed for participation under this Contract.

Specification Number:		
Project Description:		
From:(Name of MBE/WBE Firm)	MBE: Yes	lo 🗌
Name of Prime Contractor – To:		
The MBE/WBE status of the undersigned is	onfirmed by the attached letter of	f Certification dated
The undersigned MBE/WBE firm is prepared to provide the described goods and/or services in connection with the above		or supply the following
The above described goods and/or services are offered for t	e following price and described terms of pay	ment:
if more space is needed to fully describe the MBE/WBE additional sheets.	firms proposed scope of work and/or pay	yment schedule, attach
The undersigned MBE/WBE firm will enter into a formal wr the Prime Contractor, conditioned upon Prime Contractor's days of receipt of a signed contract from HACC.		
(Signature of Owner, President or Authorized Agent of MBE	VBE)	
Name /Title (Print)		
Phone		

Fax/Email

SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

(To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

PRIME/GENERAL CONTRACTOR'S NAME:	
RFP/IFB/RFQ/CONTRACT or PO NUMBER: PROJECT TITLE:	
CONTACT NAME/TITLE:	
E-MAIL ADDRESS:	

PLEASE READ CAREFULLY AND SIGN THE ACKNOWLEDGMENT ON PAGE 4

PRIOR TO COMPLETING AND SUBMITTING THIS SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

Overview:

The contractor hereby agrees to comply with all the provisions of Section 3 as set forth in 24 CFR 135 and the HACC's Section 3 Policy. The Contractor hereby submits Utilization Plan to identify employment, subcontracting, and other opportunities for Cook County Housing residents and low income Cook County area residents during the term of the contract between the Contractor and HACC. Any changes to this Utilization Plan must be approved by the Contract Compliance Specialist, via an amended Utilization Plan and Section 3 Change Form, when requested.

Type of Contract	Contract Amount	Sec	tion 3 Requirem	ents
		Hiring	Contracting	Other Economic Opportunities
Construction	All Contract Values	30% Of all new hires	10% Of the total contract value subcontracted	See instructions
Other Contracts (Including Professional Services)	All Contract Values	30% Of all new hires	3% Of the total contract value subcontracted	See instructions

SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

(To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

Instructions:

Part I: Hiring

- Per 24 CFR 135.30, Section 3 requires at least 30% of the contractor's new hires be Section 3 residents.
- The prime contractor is <u>required</u> to fill out the **Table I.b Hiring Chart-ENTIRE WORKFORCE for both**Prime and all Subcontractors in Part I: Hiring. This chart includes Section 3 hires, <u>AS WELL AS</u> all other non-section 3 hires for the scope of work.
- Table I.a SAMPLE Hiring Chart Entire Workforce for both Prime and all Subcontractors is provided to you as a sample.
- Table I.b Hiring Chart Entire Workforce for both Prime and all Subcontractors will require you to indicate the total workforce that you and your subcontractors already have in place and those you need to hire. You will need to list their (1) Job Titles, (2) Total Employees Needed at each Job Title, (3) Total Number of Employees Currently Employed at each Job Title, (4) Total New Hires Needed for each Job Title, (5) Total Section 3 Hires for each Job Title, (6) Total Columns (1) through (5) individually, and (7) Total New Section 3 Hires Required and (8) Percentage of New Hires that are Section 3.
- By filling out the hiring chart, the Contractor affirms that the jobs identified for Section 3 residents shall be for meaningful employment.
- A Prime Contractor may satisfy the CHA Resident Hiring Requirements through the hiring of Section 3 residents through his/her subcontractors.
- The Hiring Chart must be completed in its entirety, including a response for each column, in addition to proper calculations in each field where totals are required.
- If any proposed Section 3 positions cannot be filled, a Section 3 Change Form is required under the Section 3 Policy.

Part II: Contracting

- Per 24 CFR 135.30, Section 3 requires Construction contracts to subcontract at least 10% of the work to Section 3 Business Concerns and 3% of the work for all Other Contracts.
- The definition of 'Section 3 Business Concern' under HUD Regulations is:
 - (1) 51 percent or more owned by section 3 residents; or
 - (2) Whose permanent, full-time employees include persons, at least 30 percent of whom are currently section 3 residents, or within three years of the date of first employment with the business concern were section 3 residents; or
 - (3) That provides evidence of a commitment to subcontract in excess of 25 percent of the dollar award of all subcontracts to be awarded to business concerns that meet the qualifications set forth in paragraphs (1) or (2) in this definition of "section 3 business concern."
- Section 3 subcontracting refers to <u>direct participation</u> (only subcontracts for work that is included in the scope of the project).
- Contractors shall direct their efforts to award Section 3 covered contracts, to the greatest extent feasible, to Section 3 Business Concerns in the order of priority provided in 24 CFR 135.36.

SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

(To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

- The Prime Contractor is required to fill out the contracting information in Table II: Contracting Commitments, Table II.a: Section 3 Business Concern Contracts, Table II.b.: Contracting Shortfall (if necessary), and/or Table II.c: Outreach Efforts (if necessary) of Part II.
- Table II: Contracting Commitments requires you to indicate the Total Dollar Value being subcontracted to Section 3 Business Concerns and the percentage of the total contract value, to which the total of all Section 3 Business Concern subcontracts is equivalent.
- Table II.a. Section 3 Business Concern Contracts requires you to identify each Section 3 Business Concern that will hold a subcontract under this Contract. The Company's Name, Contract Value, and Scope of Work to be Performed must be identified in order for the plan to be considered complete. A corresponding Schedule C must be submitted with the Schedule B.
- Table II.b. Contracting Shortfall or Table II.c. Outreach Efforts must be completed when the Prime Contractor is unable to meet the full minimum subcontracting requirements under 24 CFR 135.
 - o When there is no plan or need to subcontract, please outline the reason(s) why in Table II.b. Contracting Shortfall
 - o If the prime contractor is unable to contract to a Section 3 Business Concern, all outreach efforts must be documented in Table II.c. Outreach Efforts You must document all of the companies that have been contacted for subcontracting opportunities. If there are limited companies available who perform the necessary duties under this scope of work, please indicate in the 'reasons for not subcontracting'.
 - o This is required before Other Economic Opportunities are proposed.

Part III: Other Economic Opportunities

- In the event that a Prime Contractor has demonstrated no plan or need to hire and/or subcontract or is unable to meet the hiring and/or subcontracting requirements in Part I and Part II, the Prime Contractor is required to provide other economic opportunities by completing the **Table III: Other Economic Opportunities Plan(s)**.
- PLEASE NOTE THAT THE INABILITY TO MEET THE HIRING AND/OR SUBCONTRACTING REQUIREMENT MUST BE DOCUMENTED COMPLETELY IN PART I: HIRING AND PART II: CONTRACTING BEFORE COMPLETING PART III: OTHER ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITIES.
- Other Economic Opportunities could include indirect subcontracting with a Section 3 Business Concern (subcontracting for work not included in the scope of work), training programs, mentorship program participation, or other economic opportunities directed towards section 3 residents and businesses.
 Any Other Economic Opportunities must be proposed on pages 10 through 12 in Part III: OTHER ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITIES.
- If the other forms of Other Economic Opportunities are not feasible, the Prime Contract may propose a contribution to the Section 3 Fund. Guidance on how to contribute to the Section 3 Fund is outlined below:
 - o Hiring Requirements Contribution: If a Prime Contractor chooses to contribute to the Section 3 Fund as its Other Economic Opportunity, because they cannot meet the full hiring requirements (30% of new hires), and cannot provide other economic opportunities outlined

SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN (To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

above, then the contractor must pay 5% of the total dollar amount of the contract for building, trade work or 1.5% for all other contracts will be paid to the Section 3 fund

- o Contracting Requirements Contribution: If a Prime Contractor chooses to contribute to the Section 3 Fund as its Other Economic Opportunity, because they cannot meet the full Section 3 Business Concern subcontracting requirements, and cannot provide other economic opportunities outlined above, the difference between 10% of the covered contract (building, trade work) or 3% (non-construction) and the actual amount provided to Section 3 Business Concerns must be paid to the Section 3 Fund.
- o A Prime Contractor may also pay the entire 10% of the covered contract (building, trade work) or 3% (non-construction) if they have documented the infeasibility of offering any Other Economic Opportunities.
- Charts have been provided for each category accepted under Other Economic Opportunities. You must outline the actual proposed opportunity, how you will measure the success of this opportunity, and the anticipated results. You will only need to complete the tables that apply to your Section 3 Plan.
- Please reference the Section 3 Policy for more details.
 This page (page 4) must be signed by a Principal of the Contractor. The last page (page 12) must be signed and notarized. This document is subject to change, by the HACC, at any time.

Prime Contractor Acknowledgement of Section 3 Rec	quirements:	
Signature of Principal of Contractor	 Date	
Print Name		

SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

(To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

Part 1: Hiring

SAMPLE HIRING CHART

Table 1.a: SAMPLE Hiring Chart – ENTIRE WORKFORCE for Both Prime and all Subcontractors

(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
Job Titles	Total Number of Employees Needed for each Job Title	Total number of Employees Currently Employed at each Job Title	Total New Hires Needed for each Job Title	Total Section 3 Hires for each Job Title
List the Job Titles that are needed to complete your scope of work – Including the entire workforce for the Prime and any	List how many employees are needed to complete the Scope of Work for each	List how many employees are currently employed at this position.	List how many of these positions are currently opened.	List the number of Section 3 hires you will commit to for each position.
Subcontractors. This includes all Section 3 and non-Section 3 job titles.	job title.			
Painters	10	8	2	0
Laborers	20	19	1	1
Carpenters	15	15	0	0
Bricklayers	4	4	0	0
Sprinkler fitter	3	3	0	0
Marble Mason	1	1	0	0
Electrician	6	5	1	0
Power Equipment Operator	2	2	0	0
Iron Worker	5	5	0	0
Cement Mason	2	2	0	0
Plumber	4	4	0	0
Roofer	10	10	0	0
Administrative Assistant	2	1	1	1
Superintendent	1	1	0	0
Payroll Coordinator	1	0	1	1
(6) Totals:	86	80	6	3

(7) Total New Section 3 Hires Required: (Total of column (4) X 0.3) round up to the nearest whole number)	2	
(8) Percentage of New Hires that are Section 3:		
(Total of column (5) ÷ Total of column (4)) X 100 = % of New Hires		50 %

SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

(To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

In this Section below, complete the hiring chart in accordance with the instructions on page 2. Please reference the sample Hiring Chart.

Table 1.b: Hiring Chart – ENTIRE WORKFORCE for Both Prime and all Subcontractors

(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
Job Titles	Total Number of	Total number of	Total New Hires	Total Section 3
	Employees	Employees	Needed for each	Hires for each
	Needed for each	Currently Employed	Job Title	Job Title
	Job Title	at each Job Title		
List the Job Titles that are	List how many	List how many	List how many of	List the number of
needed to complete your	employees are	employees are	these positions	Section 3 hires you
scope of work – Including	needed to	currently employed	are currently	will commit to for
the entire workforce for the	complete the Scope	at this position.	opened.	each position.
Prime and any	of Work for each			
Subcontractors. This	job title.			
includes all Section 3 and				
non-Section 3 job titles.				
(6) Totals:				

(7) Total New Section 3 Hires Required:	
(Total of column (4) X 0.3) round up to the nearest whole number)	
(8) Percentage of New Hires that are Section 3:	
(Total of column (5) ÷ Total of column (4)) X 100 = % of New Hires	%

SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

(To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

Part II: CONTRACTING

Table II: Contracting Commitments

In the section below, outline the total dollar value and percentage of the total contract value that will be subcontracted with Section 3 Business Concerns.

Total Dollar Value of Section 3 Business Concern Contracts:	\$
Total Percentage of Section 3 Business Concern Contracts:	%

Table II.a.-Section 3 Business Concern Contracts: In the table on the next page, outline the Section 3 Business Concerns that will be working on this contract. (Note: Each subcontractor listed below must submit a corresponding Schedule C)

CONTRACTS TO SECTION	I 3 BUSINESS CONCERNS
Company Name:	
Address:	
Contact Person:	_ Telephone:
E-mail Address:	
Original Contract Dollar Value:	
Amended Contract Dollar Value:	
NOTE: Amended dollar value only used when changes a	re made and approved by compliance during a contract.
Work to be Performed/Material Supplied:	
Anticipated Performance Timeframe:	erforming the work and for how long)
(When will the contractor be offsite p	errorming the work and for now long/
Company Name:	
Address:	
Contact Person:	Telephone:
E-mail Address:	
Original Contract Dollar Value:	
Amended Contract Dollar Value:	
NOTE: Amended dollar value only used when changes a	re made and approved by compliance during a contract.
Work to be Performed/Material Supplied:	
Anticipated Performance Timeframe	
(When will the contractor be onsite po	erforming the work and for how long)

SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

(To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

CONTRACTS TO SECTION 3 BUSINESS CONCERNS (continued)
Company Name:
Address:
Contact Person: Telephone:
E-mail Address:
Original Contract Dollar Value: Amended Contract Dollar Value: NOTE: Amended dollar value only used when changes are made and approved by compliance during a contract.
Work to be Performed/Material Supplied: Anticipated Performance Timeframe: (When will the contractor be onsite performing the work and for how long)
Company Name:
Address:
Contact Person: Telephone:
E-mail Address:
Original Contract Dollar Value: Amended Contract Dollar Value: NOTE: Amended dollar value only used when changes are made and approved by compliance during a contract.
Work to be Performed/Material Supplied: Anticipated Performance Timeframe
(When will the contractor be onsite performing the work and for how long)
Company Name:
Address:
Contact Person: Telephone:
E-mail Address:
Original Contract Dollar Value: Amended Contract Dollar Value: NOTE: Amended dollar value only used when changes are made and approved by compliance during a contract. Work to be Performed/Material Supplied: Anticipated Performance Timeframe (When will the contractor be onsite performing the work and for how long)

SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

(To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

Table II.b: Contracting Shortfall

If the Prime Contractor cannot meet the minimum contracting requirements, outlined on pages 2 through 4, provide the reasoning below. You must include the scope of work and why you cannot meet the requirements. For additional space, please attach a document on your company's letterhead.

Table II.c: Outreach Efforts

If the Prime Contractor is unable to find subcontractors, after exhausting all good faith efforts, to perform under this scope of work, list the Companies that were contacted for subcontracting opportunities for this contract.

Outreach Efforts		
Business Name:		
Primary Contact:		
Phone Number:		
E-Mail Address:		
Reason for Not		
Subcontracting:		
Business Name:		
Primary Contact:		
Phone Number:		
E-Mail Address:		
Reason for Not		
Subcontracting:		

Housing Authority of Cook County (HACC) Department of Procurement SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

(To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

Part III: OTHER ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITIES
Table III: Other Economic Opportunities Plan(s)

THIS SECTION MUST BE COMPLETED IF YOUR PLAN DOES NOT MEET THE MINIMUM HIRING (30% OF NEW HIRES) AND/OR CONTRACTING (10%/3%) REQUIREMENTS.

In the space provided below, please outline your plan to provide other economic opportunities to a Section 3 or low-income person (if more space is needed, please provide an attachment to this Schedule B). Examples of plans may include internship programs, mentorship programs, and teaming agreements. Please note that any indirect subcontracting should also be described in the section below. Refer to the instruction page for more information.

Indirect Participation (subcontracting to a section 3 business for work outside the	scope)
Company Name:	
Original Contract Dollar Value:	
Work to be Performed/Materials Supplied:	_
Company Name:	
Original Contract Dollar Value:	_
Work to be Performed/Materials Supplied:	_
	_

Mentorship Program Participation			
Describe in detail the work that will be performed by the Section 3 Resident or Business Concern			
Quantifiable Goal			
Anticipated Results			

Housing Authority of Cook County (HACC) Department of Procurement SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

(To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

Training Program	
Describe in details the work that	
will be performed by the Section	
3 Resident or Business Concern	
Quantifiable Goal	
Anticipated Goal	
•	
Internship Program	
Describe in details the work that	
will be performed by the Section	
3 Resident or Business Concern	
Quantifiable Goal	
Anticipated Goal	
Other Results Oriented Ecor	
Note: Any part-time hires can be repres	ented here.
Describe in details the work that	
will be performed by the Section	
3 Resident or Business Concern	
Quantifiable Goal	
Anticipated Goal	

Housing Authority of Cook County (HACC) Department of Procurement SECTION 3 UTILIZATION PLAN

(To Be Completed By Prime Contractor)

Please select which type of contribution is being paid into the Section 3 Fund, according to your Schedule B-Section 3 Utilization Plan. If a contribution is being made for Hiring and Contracting, you should indicate that in the chart below.

Siloulu illuicati	e that in the chart beit	ov.		
Section 3 Fur				
Note: Please ref				ore details on contributions.
5% of the total contract value (Construction)				
Hiring	1.5% of the total contract value (Professional Services)			
Contributing the difference between the 10% of total contract value (Constr				tal contract value (Construction)
		ting amount and the		tai contract taiae (construction)
Contracting		tracting requirement.	3% of tot	al contract value (Other Contracts
Contracting	Not to Exceed \$5			Professional Services)
				·
			-11	
	to Section 3 Fund			
		cting contributions ident	ified in the Secti	on 3 Fund chart above.
Dollar Value o	of Contribution	\$		
		HACC can deduct p	ortions	I will submit one check to
How will I con	tribute the funds?	from each of my in	voices.	cover the full contribution
				amount
	- 1	•	-	"
By signing below.	the Contractor hereby agr	ees to comply with the Sec	tion 3 requiremen	its indicated above. To the extent that
		• •	•	otiations, request for specific services,
				Policy. Furthermore, the undersigned
acknowledges and	d affirms responsibility for o	completion and submission	of this form at the	e time the bid or proposal is due.
NAME OF PRIM	E CONTRACTOR (Print or	Type)		
	001750 0551050		-	
NAME OF AUTH	ORIZED OFFICER		Date	
NAME OF NOTA	ARY (Print or Type)		Date	
147 (14)	arr (rime or Type)			
STATE OF COUN	ITY OF	ON THIS	DAY OF	20
BEFORE M	IE APPEARED (NAME)			TO ME PERSONALLY KNOWN WHO,
				OR SHE WAS PROPERLY AUTHORIZED
BY THE PRIME CO	NTRACTOR TO EXECUTE TH	IS AFFIDAVIT AND DID SO A	S HIS OR HER FRE	E ACT AND DEED.
NOTARY PUBLIC	<u> </u>	(SEAL): COMMI	SSION EXPIRES	:
INTERNAL HACC	`ADDROVAI			
INTERINAL HACC		E MANAGER'S SIGNATU	 RF	DATE

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Office of Public and Indian Housing

Instructions to Bidders for Contracts Public and Indian Housing Programs

Previous edition is obsolete form **HUD-5369** (10/2002)

Instructions to Bidders for Contracts

Public and Indian Housing Programs

Table of Contents

Cla	use	Page
1.	Bid Preparation and Submission	1
2.	Explanations and Interpretations to Prospective Bidders	1
3.	Amendments to Invitations for Bids	1
4.	Responsibility of Prospective Contractor	1
5.	Late Submissions, Modifications, and Withdrawal of Bid	s 1
6.	Bid Opening	2
7.	Service of Protest	2
8.	Contract Award	2
9.	Bid Guarantee	3
10.	Assurance of Completion	3
11.	Preconstruction Conference	3
12.	Indian Preference Requirements	3

1. Bid Preparation and Submission

- (a) Bidders are expected to examine the specifications, drawings, all instructions, and, if applicable, the construction site (see also the contract clause entitled **Site Investigation and Conditions Affecting the Work** of the *General Conditions of the Contract for Construction*). Failure to do so will be at the bidders' risk.
- (b) All bids must be submitted on the forms provided by the Public Housing Agency/Indian Housing Authority (PHA/IHA). Bidders shall furnish all the information required by the solicitation. Bids must be signed and the bidder's name typed or printed on the bid sheet and each continuation sheet which requires the entry of information by the bidder. Erasures or other changes must be initialed by the person signing the bid. Bids signed by an agent shall be accompanied by evidence of that agent's authority. (Bidders should retain a copy of their bid for their records.)
- (c) Bidders must submit as part of their bid a completed form HUD-5369-A, "Representations, Certifications, and Other Statements of Bidders."
- (d) All bid documents shall be sealed in an envelope which shall be clearly marked with the words "Bid Documents," the Invitation for Bids (IFB) number, any project or other identifying number, the bidder's name, and the date and time for receipt of bids.
- (e) If this solicitation requires bidding on all items, failure to do so will disqualify the bid. If bidding on all items is not required, bidders should insert the words "No Bid" in the space provided for any item on which no price is submitted.
- (f) Unless expressly authorized elsewhere in this solicitation, alternate bids will not be considered.
- (g) Unless expressly authorized elsewhere in this solicitation, bids submitted by telegraph or facsimile (fax) machines will not be considered.
- (h) If the proposed contract is for a Mutual Help project (as described in 24 CFR Part 905, Subpart E) that involves Mutual Help contributions of work, material, or equipment, supplemental information regarding the bid advertisement is provided as an attachment to this solicitation.

2. Explanations and Interpretations to Prospective Bidders

- (a) Any prospective bidder desiring an explanation or interpretation of the solicitation, specifications, drawings, etc., must request it at least 7 days before the scheduled time for bid opening. Requests may be oral or written. Oral requests must be confirmed in writing. The only oral clarifications that will be provided will be those clearly related to solicitation procedures, i.e., not substantive technical information. No other oral explanation or interpretation will be provided. Any information given a prospective bidder concerning this solicitation will be furnished promptly to all other prospective bidders as a written amendment to the solicitation, if that information is necessary in submitting bids, or if the lack of it would be prejudicial to other prospective bidders.
- (b) Any information obtained by, or provided to, a bidder other than by formal amendment to the solicitation shall not constitute a change to the solicitation.

3. Amendments to Invitations for Bids

- (a) If this solicitation is amended, then all terms and conditions which are not modified remain unchanged.
- (b) Bidders shall acknowledge receipt of any amendment to this solicitation (1) by signing and returning the amendment, (2) by identifying the amendment number and date on the bid form, or (3) by letter, telegram, or facsimile, if those methods are authorized in the solicitation. The PHA/IHA must receive acknowledgement by the time and at the place specified for receipt of bids. Bids which fail to acknowledge the bidder's receipt of any amendment will result in the rejection of the bid if the amendment(s) contained information which substantively changed the PHA's/IHA's requirements.
- (c) Amendments will be on file in the offices of the PHA/IHA and the Architect at least 7 days before bid opening.

4. Responsibility of Prospective Contractor

- (a) The PHA/IHA will award contracts only to responsible prospective contractors who have the ability to perform successfully under the terms and conditions of the proposed contract. In determining the responsibility of a bidder, the PHA/IHA will consider such matters as the bidder's:
 - (1) Integrity;
 - (2) Compliance with public policy;
 - (3) Record of past performance; and
 - (4) Financial and technical resources (including construction and technical equipment).
- (b) Before a bid is considered for award, the bidder may be requested by the PHA/IHA to submit a statement or other documentation regarding any of the items in paragraph (a) above. Failure by the bidder to provide such additional information shall render the bidder nonresponsible and ineligible for award.

5. Late Submissions, Modifications, and Withdrawal of Bids

- (a) Any bid received at the place designated in the solicitation after the exact time specified for receipt will not be considered unless it is received before award is made and it:
- (1) Was sent by registered or certified mail not later than the fifth calendar day before the date specified for receipt of offers (e.g., an offer submitted in response to a solicitation requiring receipt of offers by the 20th of the month must have been mailed by the 15th);
- (2) Was sent by mail, or if authorized by the solicitation, was sent by telegram or via facsimile, and it is determined by the PHA/IHA that the late receipt was due solely to mishandling by the PHA/IHA after receipt at the PHA/IHA; or
- (3) Was sent by U.S. Postal Service Express Mail Next Day Service Post Office to Addressee, not later than 5:00 p.m. at the place of mailing two working days prior to the date specified for receipt of proposals. The term "working days" excludes weekends and observed holidays.
- (b) Any modification or withdrawal of a bid is subject to the same conditions as in paragraph (a) of this provision.
- (c) The only acceptable evidence to establish the date of mailing of a late bid, modification, or withdrawal sent either by registered or certified mail is the U.S. or Canadian Postal Service postmark both on the envelope or wrapper and on the original receipt from the U.S. or Canadian Postal Service. Both postmarks must show a legible date or the bid, modification, or withdrawal shall be processed as if mailed late. "Postmark" means a printed, stamped, or otherwise placed impression (exclusive of a postage meter machine impression) that is readily identifiable without further action as having been supplied and affixed by employees of the U.S. or Canadian Postal Service on the date of mailing. Therefore, bidders should request the postal clerk to place a hand cancellation bull's-eye postmark on both the receipt and the envelope or wrapper.
- (d) The only acceptable evidence to establish the time of receipt at the PHA/IHA is the time/date stamp of PHA/IHA on the proposal wrapper or other documentary evidence of receipt maintained by the PHA/IHA.
- (e) The only acceptable evidence to establish the date of mailing of a late bid, modification, or withdrawal sent by Express Mail Next Day Service-Post Office to Addressee is the date entered by the post office receiving clerk on the "Express Mail Next Day Service-Post Office to Addressee" label and the postmark on both the envelope or wrapper and on the original receipt from the U.S. Postal Service. "Postmark" has the same meaning as defined in paragraph (c) of this provision, excluding postmarks of the Canadian Postal Service. Therefore, bidders should request the postal clerk to place a legible hand cancellation bull's eye postmark on both the receipt and Failure by a bidder to acknowledge receipt of the envelope or wrapper.
- (f) Notwithstanding paragraph (a) of this provision, a late modification of an otherwise successful bid that makes its terms more favorable to the PHA/IHA will be considered at any time it is received and may be accepted.
- (g) Bids may be withdrawn by written notice, or if authorized by this solicitation, by telegram (including mailgram) or facsimile machine transmission received at any time before the exact time set for opening of bids; provided that written confirmation of telegraphic or facsimile withdrawals over the signature of the bidder is mailed and postmarked prior to the specified bid opening time. A bid may be withdrawn in person by a bidder or its authorized representative if, before the exact time set for opening of bids, the identity of the person requesting withdrawal is established and the person signs a receipt for the bid.

6. Bid Opening

All bids received by the date and time of receipt specified in the solicitation will be publicly opened and read. The time and place of opening will be as specified in the solicitation. Bidders and other interested persons may be present.

7. Service of Protest

(a) Definitions. As used in this provision:

"Interested party" means an actual or prospective bidder whose direct economic interest would be affected by the award of the contract.

"Protest" means a written objection by an interested party to this solicitation or to a proposed or actual award of a contract pursuant to this solicitation.

(b) Protests shall be served on the Contracting Officer by obtaining written and dated acknowledgement from —

[Contracting Officer designate the official or location where a protest may be served on the Contracting Officer]

(c) All protests shall be resolved in accordance with the PHA's/IHA's protest policy and procedures, copies of which are maintained at the PHA/IHA.

8. Contract Award

- (a) The PHA/IHA will evaluate bids in response to this solicitation without discussions and will award a contract to the responsible bidder whose bid, conforming to the solicitation, will be most advantageous to the PHA/IHA considering only price and any price-related factors specified in the solicitation.
- (b) If the apparent low bid received in response to this solicitation exceeds the PHA's/IHA's available funding for the proposed contract work, the PHA/IHA may either accept separately priced items (see 8(e) below) or use the following procedure to determine contract award. The PHA/IHA shall apply in turn to each bid (proceeding in order from the apparent low bid to the high bid) each of the separately priced bid deductible items, if any, in their priority order set forth in this solicitation. If upon the application of the first deductible item to all initial bids, a new low bid is within the PHA's/IHA's available funding, then award shall be made to that bidder. If no bid is within the available funding amount, then the PHA/IHA shall apply the second deductible item. The PHA/IHA shall continue this process until an evaluated low bid, if any, is within the PHA's/IHA's available funding. If upon the application of all deductibles, no bid is within the PHA's/IHA's available funding, or if the solicitation does not request separately priced deductibles, the PHA/IHA shall follow its written policy and procedures in making any award under this solicitation.
- (c) In the case of tie low bids, award shall be made in accordance with the PHA's/IHA's written policy and procedures.
- (d) The PHA/IHA may reject any and all bids, accept other than the lowest bid (e.g., the apparent low bid is unreasonably low), and waive informalities or minor irregularities in bids received, in accordance with the PHA's/IHA's written policy and procedures.

- (e) Unless precluded elsewhere in the solicitation, the PHA/IHA may accept any item or combination of items bid.
- (f) The PHA/IHA may reject any bid as nonresponsive if it is materially unbalanced as to the prices for the various items of work to be performed. A bid is materially unbalanced when it is based on prices significantly less than cost for some work and prices which are significantly overstated for other work.
- (g) A written award shall be furnished to the successful bidder within the period for acceptance specified in the bid and shall result in a binding contract without further action by either party.

Bid Guarantee (applicable to construction and equipment contracts exceeding \$25,000)

All bids must be accompanied by a negotiable bid guarantee which shall not be less than five percent (5%) of the amount of the bid. The bid guarantee may be a certified check, bank draft, U.S. Government Bonds at par value, or a bid bond secured by a surety company acceptable to the U.S. Government and authorized to do business in the state where the work is to be performed. In the case where the work under the contract will be performed on an Indian reservation area, the bid guarantee may also be an irrevocable Letter of Credit (see provision 10, Assurance of Completion, below). Certified checks and bank drafts must be made payable to the order of the PHA/IHA. The bid guarantee shall insure the execution of the contract and the furnishing of a method of assurance of completion by the successful bidder as required by the solicitation. Failure to submit a bid guarantee with the bid shall result in the rejection of the bid. Bid guarantees submitted by unsuccessful bidders will be returned as soon as practicable after bid opening.

10. Assurance of Completion

- (a) Unless otherwise provided in State law, the successful bidder shall furnish an assurance of completion prior to the execution of any contract under this solicitation. This assurance may be [Contracting Officer check applicable items] —
- [] (1) a performance and payment bond in a penal sum of 100 percent of the contract price; or, as may be required or permitted by State law;
- [] (2) separate performance and payment bonds, each for 50 percent or more of the contract price;
- [] (3) a 20 percent cash escrow;
- [] (4) a 25 percent irrevocable letter of credit; or,
- [] (5) an irrevocable letter of credit for 10 percent of the total contract price with a monitoring and disbursements agreement with the IHA (applicable only to contracts awarded by an IHA under the Indian Housing Program).
- (b) Bonds must be obtained from guarantee or surety companies acceptable to the U.S. Government and authorized to do business in the state where the work is to be performed. Individual sureties will not be considered. U.S. Treasury Circular Number 570, published annually in the Federal Register, lists companies approved to act as sureties on bonds securing Government contracts, the maximum underwriting limits on each contract bonded, and the States in which the company is licensed to do business. Use of companies listed in this circular is mandatory. Copies of the circular may be downloaded on the U.S. Department of Treasury website http://www.fms.treas.gov/c570/index.html, or ordered for a minimum fee by contacting the Government Printing Office at (202) 512-2168.

- (c) Each bond shall clearly state the rate of premium and the total amount of premium charged. The current power of attorney for the person who signs for the surety company must be attached to the bond. The effective date of the power of attorney shall not precede the date of the bond. The effective date of the bond shall be on or after the execution date of the contract.
- (d) Failure by the successful bidder to obtain the required assurance of completion within the time specified, or within such extended period as the PHA/IHA may grant based upon reasons determined adequate by the PHA/IHA, shall render the bidder ineligible for award. The PHA/IHA may then either award the contract to the next lowest responsible bidder or solicit new bids. The PHA/IHA may retain the ineligible bidder's bid guarantee.

Preconstruction Conference (applicable to construction contracts)

After award of a contract under this solicitation and prior to the start of work, the successful bidder will be required to attend a preconstruction conference with representatives of the PHA/IHA and its architect/engineer, and other interested parties convened by the PHA/IHA. The conference will serve to acquaint the participants with the general plan of the construction operation and all other requirements of the contract (e.g., Equal Employment Opportunity, Labor Standards). The PHA/IHA will provide the successful bidder with the date, time, and place of the conference.

- 12. Indian Preference Requirements (applicable only if this solicitation is for a contract to be performed on a project for an Indian Housing Authority)
- (a) HUD has determined that the contract awarded under this solicitation is subject to the requirements of section 7(b) of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act (25 U.S.C. 450e(b)). Section 7(b) requires that any contract or subcontract entered into for the benefit of Indians shall require that, to the greatest extent feasible
- (1) Preferences and opportunities for training and employment (other than core crew positions; see paragraph (h) below) in connection with the administration of such contracts or subcontracts be given to qualified "Indians." The Act defines "Indians" to mean persons who are members of an Indian tribe and defines "Indian tribe" to mean any Indian tribe, band, nation, or other organized group or community, including any Alaska Native village or regional or village corporation as defined in or established pursuant to the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act, which is recognized as eligible for the special programs and services provided by the United States to Indians because of their status as Indians; and,
- (2) Preference in the award of contracts or subcontracts in connection with the administration of contracts be given to Indian organizations and to Indian-owned economic enterprises, as defined in section 3 of the Indian Financing Act of 1974 (25 U.S.C. 1452). That Act defines "economic enterprise" to mean any Indianowned commercial, industrial, or business activity established or organized for the purpose of profit, except that the Indian ownership must constitute not less than 51 percent of the enterprise; "Indian organization" to mean the governing body of any Indian tribe or entity established or recognized by such governing body; "Indian" to mean any person who is a member of any tribe, band, group, pueblo, or community which is recognized by the Federal Government as eligible for services from the Bureau of Indian Affairs and any "Native" as defined in the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act: and Indian "tribe" to mean any Indian tribe, band, group, pueblo, or community including Native villages and Native groups (including

corporations organized by Kenai, Juneau, Sitka, and Kodiak) as defined in the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act, which is recognized by the Federal Government as eligible for services from the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

- (b) (1) The successful Contractor under this solicitation shall comply with the requirements of this provision in awarding all subcontracts under the contract and in providing training and employment opportunities.
- (2) A finding by the IHA that the contractor, either (i) awarded a subcontract without using the procedure required by the IHA, (ii) falsely represented that subcontracts would be awarded to Indian enterprises or organizations; or, (iii) failed to comply with the contractor's employment and training preference bid statement shall be grounds for termination of the contract or for the assessment of penalties or other remedies.
- (c) If specified elsewhere in this solicitation, the IHA may restrict the solicitation to qualified Indian-owned enterprises and Indian organizations. If two or more (or a greater number as specified elsewhere in the solicitation) qualified Indian-owned enterprises or organizations submit responsive bids, award shall be made to the qualified enterprise or organization with the lowest responsive bid. If fewer than the minimum required number of qualified Indian-owned enterprises or organizations submit responsive bids, the IHA shall reject all bids and readvertise the solicitation in accordance with paragraph (d) below.
- (d) If the IHA prefers not to restrict the solicitation as described in paragraph (c) above, or if after having restricted a solicitation an insufficient number of qualified Indian enterprises or organizations submit bids, the IHA may advertise for bids from non-Indian as well as Indian-owned enterprises and Indian organizations. Award shall be made to the qualified Indian enterprise or organization with the lowest responsive bid if that bid is -
- (1) Within the maximum HUD-approved budget amount established for the specific project or activity for which bids are being solicited; and
- (2) No more than the percentage specified in 24 CFR 905.175(c) higher than the total bid price of the lowest responsive bid from any qualified bidder. If no responsive bid by a qualified Indian-owned economic enterprise or organization is within the stated range of the total bid price of the lowest responsive bid from any qualified enterprise, award shall be made to the bidder with the lowest bid.
- (e) Bidders seeking to qualify for preference in contracting or subcontracting shall submit proof of Indian ownership with their bids. Proof of Indian ownership shall include but not be limited to:
- (1) Certification by a tribe or other evidence that the bidder is an Indian. The IHA shall accept the certification of a tribe that an individual is a member.
- (2) Evidence such as stock ownership, structure, management, control, financing and salary or profit sharing arrangements of the enterprise.

- (f) (1) All bidders must submit with their bids a statement describing how they will provide Indian preference in the award of subcontracts. The specific requirements of that statement and the factors to used by the IHA in determining the statement's adequacy are included as an attachment to this solicitation. Any bid that fails to include the required statement shall be rejected as nonresponsive. The IHA may require that comparable statements be provided by subcontractors to the successful Contractor, and may require the Contractor to reject any bid or proposal by a subcontractor that fails to include the statement.
- (2) Bidders and prospective subcontractors shall submit a certification (supported by credible evidence) to the IHA in any instance where the bidder or subcontractor believes it is infeasible to provide Indian preference in subcontracting. The acceptance or rejection by the IHA of the certification shall be final. Rejection shall disqualify the bid from further consideration.
- (g) All bidders must submit with their bids a statement detailing their employment and training opportunities and their plans to provide preference to Indians in implementing the contract; and the number or percentage of Indians anticipated to be employed and trained. Comparable statements from all proposed subcontractors must be submitted. The criteria to be used by the IHA in determining the statement(s)'s adequacy are included as an attachment to this solicitation. Any bid that fails to include the required statement(s), or that includes a statement that does not meet minimum standards required by the IHA shall be rejected as nonresponsive.
- (h) Core crew employees. A core crew employee is an individual who is a bona fide employee of the contractor at the time the bid is submitted; or an individual who was not employed by the bidder at the time the bid was submitted, but who is regularly employed by the bidder in a supervisory or other key skilled position when work is available. Bidders shall submit with their bids a list of all core crew employees.
- (i) Preference in contracting, subcontracting, employment, and training shall apply not only on-site, on the reservation, or within the IHA's jurisdiction, but also to contracts with firms that operate outside these areas (e.g., employment in modular or manufactured housing construction facilities).
- (j) Bidders should contact the IHA to determine if any additional local preference requirements are applicable to this solicitation.
- (k) The IHA [] does [] does not [Contracting Officer check applicable box] maintain lists of Indian-owned economic enterprises and Indian organizations by specialty (e.g., plumbing, electrical, foundations), which are available to bidders to assist them in meeting their responsibility to provide preference in connection with the administration of contracts and subcontracts.

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Office of Public and Indian Housing

Representations, Certifications, and Other Statements of Bidders Public and Indian Housing Programs

Previous edition is obsolete form **HUD-5369-A** (11/92)

Representations, Certifications, and Other Statements of Bidders

Public and Indian Housing Programs

Table of Contents

Cla	use	Pag
1.	Certificate of Independent Price Determination	1
2.	Contingent Fee Representation and Agreement	1
3.	Certification and Disclosure Regarding Payments to Influence Certain Federal Transactions	1
4.	Organizational Conflicts of Interest Certification	2
5.	Bidder's Certification of Eligibility	2
6.	Minimum Bid Acceptance Period	2
7.	Small, Minority, Women-Owned Business Concern Representation	2
8.	Indian-Owned Economic Enterprise and Indian Organization Representation	2
9.	Certification of Eligibility Under the Davis-Bacon Act	3
10.	Certification of Nonsegregated Facilities	3
11.	Clean Air and Water Certification	3
12.	Previous Participation Certificate	3
13.	Bidder's Signature	3

1. Certificate of Independent Price Determination

- (a) The bidder certifies that--
- (1) The prices in this bid have been arrived at independently, without, for the purpose of restricting competition, any consultation, communication, or agreement with any other bidder or competitor relating to (i) those prices, (ii) the intention to submit a bid, or (iii) the methods or factors used to calculate the prices offered;
- (2) The prices in this bid have not been and will not be knowingly disclosed by the bidder, directly or indirectly, to any other bidder or competitor before bid opening (in the case of a sealed bid solicitation) or contract award (in the case of a competitive proposal solicitation) unless otherwise required by law; and
- (3) No attempt has been made or will be made by the bidder to induce any other concern to submit or not to submit a bid for the purpose of restricting competition.
- (b) Each signature on the bid is considered to be a certification by the signatory that the signatory--
- (1) Is the person in the bidder's organization responsible for determining the prices being offered in this bid or proposal, and that the signatory has not participated and will not participate in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(l) through (a)(3) above; or
- (2) (i) Has been authorized, in writing, to act as agent for the following principals in certifying that those principals have not participated, and will not participate in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(I) through (a)(3) above.

full name of person(s) in the bidder's organization responsible for determining the prices offered in this bid or proposal, and the title of his or her position in the bidder's organization];

(ii) As an authorized agent, does certify that the principals named in subdivision (b)(2)(i) above have not participated, and will not participate, in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(1) through (a)(3) above; and

- (iii) As an agent, has not personally participated, and will not participate in any action contrary to subparagraphs (a)(1) through (a)(3) above.
- (c) If the bidder deletes or modifies subparagraph (a)2 above, the bidder must furnish with its bid a signed statement setting forth in detail the circumstances of the disclosure.
- [] [Contracting Officer check if following paragraph is applicable]
- (d) Non-collusive affidavit. (applicable to contracts for construction and equipment exceeding \$50,000)
- (1) Each bidder shall execute, in the form provided by the PHA/ IHA, an affidavit to the effect that he/she has not colluded with any other person, firm or corporation in regard to any bid submitted in response to this solicitation. If the successful bidder did not submit the affidavit with his/her bid, he/she must submit it within three (3) working days of bid opening. Failure to submit the affidavit by that date may render the bid nonresponsive. No contract award will be made without a properly executed affidavit.
- (2) A fully executed "Non-collusive Affidavit" $\ [\]$ is, $\ [\]$ is not included with the bid.

2. Contingent Fee Representation and Agreement

(a) Definitions. As used in this provision:

"Bona fide employee" means a person, employed by a bidder and subject to the bidder's supervision and control as to time, place, and manner of performance, who neither exerts, nor proposes to exert improper influence to solicit or obtain contracts nor holds out as being able to obtain any contract(s) through improper influence.

"Improper influence" means any influence that induces or tends to induce a PHA/IHA employee or officer to give consideration or to act regarding a PHA/IHA contract on any basis other than the merits of the matter.

- (b) The bidder represents and certifies as part of its bid that, except for full-time bona fide employees working solely for the bidder, the bidder:
- (1) [] has, [] has not employed or retained any person or company to solicit or obtain this contract; and
- (2) [] has, [] has not paid or agreed to pay to any person or company employed or retained to solicit or obtain this contract any commission, percentage, brokerage, or other fee contingent upon or resulting from the award of this contract.
- (c) If the answer to either (a)(1) or (a)(2) above is affirmative, the bidder shall make an immediate and full written disclosure to the PHA/IHA Contracting Officer.
- (d) Any misrepresentation by the bidder shall give the PHA/IHA the right to (1) terminate the contract; (2) at its discretion, deduct from contract payments the amount of any commission, percentage, brokerage, or other contingent fee; or (3) take other remedy pursuant to the contract.

3. Certification and Disclosure Regarding Payments to Influence Certain Federal Transactions (applicable to contracts exceeding \$100,000)

(a) The definitions and prohibitions contained in Section 1352 of title 31, United States Code, are hereby incorporated by reference in paragraph (b) of this certification.

- (b) The bidder, by signing its bid, hereby certifies to the best of his or her knowledge and belief as of December 23, 1989 that:
- (1) No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress on his or her behalf in connection with the awarding of a contract resulting from this solicitation;
- (2) If any funds other than Federal appropriated funds (including profit or fee received under a covered Federal transaction) have been paid, or will be paid, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress on his or her behalf in connection with this solicitation, the bidder shall complete and submit, with its bid, OMB standard form LLL, "Disclosure of Lobbying Activities;" and
- (3) He or she will include the language of this certification in all subcontracts at any tier and require that all recipients of subcontract awards in excess of \$100,000 shall certify and disclose accordingly.
- (c) Submission of this certification and disclosure is a prerequisite for making or entering into this contract imposed by section 1352, title 31, United States Code. Any person who makes an expenditure prohibited under this provision or who fails to file or amend the disclosure form to be filed or amended by this provision, shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000, and not more than \$100,000, for each such failure.
- (d) Indian tribes (except those chartered by States) and Indian organizations as defined in section 4 of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act (25 U.S.C. 450B) are exempt from the requirements of this provision.

4. Organizational Conflicts of Interest Certification

The bidder certifies that to the best of its knowledge and belief and except as otherwise disclosed, he or she does not have any organizational conflict of interest which is defined as a situation in which the nature of work to be performed under this proposed contract and the bidder's organizational, financial, contractual, or other interests may, without some restriction on future activities:

- (a) Result in an unfair competitive advantage to the bidder; or,
- (b) Impair the bidder's objectivity in performing the contract work.
- [] In the absence of any actual or apparent conflict, I hereby certify that to the best of my knowledge and belief, no actual or apparent conflict of interest exists with regard to my possible performance of this procurement.

5. Bidder's Certification of Eligibility

- (a) By the submission of this bid, the bidder certifies that to the best of its knowledge and belief, neither it, nor any person or firm which has an interest in the bidder's firm, nor any of the bidder's subcontractors, is ineligible to:
- (1) Be awarded contracts by any agency of the United States Government, HUD, or the State in which this contract is to be performed; or,
 - (2) Participate in HUD programs pursuant to 24 CFR Part 24.
- (b) The certification in paragraph (a) above is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when making award. If it is later determined that the bidder knowingly rendered an erroneous certification, the contract may be terminated for default, and the bidder may be debarred or suspended from participation in HUD programs and other Federal contract programs.

6. Minimum Bid Acceptance Period

- (a) "Acceptance period," as used in this provision, means the number of calendar days available to the PHA/IHA for awarding a contract from the date specified in this solicitation for receipt of bids.
- (b) This provision supersedes any language pertaining to the acceptance period that may appear elsewhere in this solicitation.
- (c) The PHA/IHA requires a minimum acceptance period of [Contracting Officer insert time period] calendar days.
- (d) In the space provided immediately below, bidders may specify a longer acceptance period than the PHA's/IHA's minimum requirement. The bidder allows the following acceptance period: calendar days.
- (e) A bid allowing less than the PHA's/IHA's minimum acceptance period will be rejected.
- (f) The bidder agrees to execute all that it has undertaken to do, in compliance with its bid, if that bid is accepted in writing within (1) the acceptance period stated in paragraph (c) above or (2) any longer acceptance period stated in paragraph (d) above.

7. Small, Minority, Women-Owned Business Concern Representation

The bidder represents and certifies as part of its bid/ offer that it -(a) [] is, [] is not a small business concern. "Small business concern," as used in this provision, means a concern, including its affiliates, that is independently owned and operated, not dominant in the field of operation in which it is bidding, and qualified as a small business under the criteria and size standards in 13 CFR 121.

(b) []is, []is not a women-owned business enterprise. "Women-owned business enterprise," as used in this provision, means a business that is at least 51 percent owned by a woman or women who are U.S. citizens and who also control and operate the business.

(c) [] is, [] is not a minority business enterprise. "Minority business enterprise," as used in this provision, means a business which is at least 51 percent owned or controlled by one or more minority group members or, in the case of a publicly owned business, at least 51 percent of its voting stock is owned by one or more minority group members, and whose management and daily operations are controlled by one or more such individuals. For the purpose of this definition, minority group members are:

(Check the block applicable to you)

Black Americans	[] Asian Pacific Americans
[] Hispanic Americans	[] Asian Indian Americans
[] Native Americans	[] Hasidic Jewish Americans

8. Indian-Owned Economic Enterprise and Indian Organization Representation (applicable only if this solicitation is for a contract to be performed on a project for an Indian Housing Authority)

The bidder represents and certifies that it:

- (a) [] is, [] is not an Indian-owned economic enterprise. "Economic enterprise," as used in this provision, means any commercial, industrial, or business activity established or organized for the purpose of profit, which is at least 51 percent Indian owned. "Indian," as used in this provision, means any person who is a member of any tribe, band, group, pueblo, or community which is recognized by the Federal Government as eligible for services from the Bureau of Indian Affairs and any "Native" as defined in the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act.
- (b) [] is, [] is not an Indian organization. "Indian organization," as used in this provision, means the governing body of any Indian tribe or entity established or recognized by such governing body. Indian "tribe" means any Indian tribe, band, group, pueblo, or

community including Native villages and Native groups (including corporations organized by Kenai, Juneau, Sitka, and Kodiak) as defined in the Alaska Native Claims Settlement Act, which is recognized by the Federal Government as eligible for services from the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

9. Certification of Eligibility Under the Davis-Bacon Act (applicable to construction contracts exceeding \$2,000)

- (a) By the submission of this bid, the bidder certifies that neither it nor any person or firm who has an interest in the bidder's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded contracts by the United States Government by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (b) No part of the contract resulting from this solicitation shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible to be awarded contracts by the United States Government by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (c) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U. S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.

Certification of Nonsegregated Facilities (applicable to contracts exceeding \$10,000)

- (a) The bidder's attention is called to the clause entitled **Equal Employment Opportunity** of the General Conditions of the Contract for Construction.
- (b) "Segregated facilities," as used in this provision, means any waiting rooms, work areas, rest rooms and wash rooms, restaurants and other eating areas, time clocks, locker rooms and other storage or dressing areas, parking lots, drinking fountains, recreation or entertainment areas, transportation, and housing facilities provided for employees, that are segregated by explicit directive or are in fact segregated on the basis of race, color, religion, or national origin because of habit, local custom, or otherwise.
- (c) By the submission of this bid, the bidder certifies that it does not and will not maintain or provide for its employees any segregated facilities at any of its establishments, and that it does not and will not permit its employees to perform their services at any location under its control where segregated facilities are maintained. The bidder agrees that a breach of this certification is a violation of the Equal Employment Opportunity clause in the contract.
- (d) The bidder further agrees that (except where it has obtained identical certifications from proposed subcontractors for specific time periods) prior to entering into subcontracts which exceed \$10,000 and are not exempt from the requirements of the Equal Employment Opportunity clause, it will:
- (1) Obtain identical certifications from the proposed subcontractors;
 - (2) Retain the certifications in its files; and
- (3) Forward the following notice to the proposed subcontractors (except if the proposed subcontractors have submitted identical certifications for specific time periods):

Notice to Prospective Subcontractors of Requirement for Certifications of Nonsegregated Facilities

A Certification of Nonsegregated Facilities must be submitted before the award of a subcontract exceeding \$10,000 which is not exempt from the provisions of the Equal Employment Opportunity clause of the prime contract. The certification may be submitted either for each subcontract or for all subcontracts during a period (i.e., quarterly, semiannually, or annually).

Note: The penalty for making false statements in bids is prescribed in 18 U.S.C. 1001.

11. Clean Air and Water Certification (applicable to contracts exceeding \$100,000)

The bidder certifies that:

- (a) Any facility to be used in the performance of this contract [] is, [] is not listed on the Environmental Protection Agency List of Violating Facilities:
- (b) The bidder will immediately notify the PHA/IHA Contracting Officer, before award, of the receipt of any communication from the Administrator, or a designee, of the Environmental Protection Agency, indicating that any facility that the bidder proposes to use for the performance of the contract is under consideration to be listed on the EPA List of Violating Facilities; and,
- (c) The bidder will include a certification substantially the same as this certification, including this paragraph (c), in every nonexempt subcontract.
- **12. Previous Participation Certificate** (applicable to construction and equipment contracts exceeding \$50,000)
- (a) The bidder shall complete and submit with his/her bid the Form HUD-2530, "Previous Participation Certificate." If the successful bidder does not submit the certificate with his/her bid, he/she must submit it within three (3) working days of bid opening. Failure to submit the certificate by that date may render the bid nonresponsive. No contract award will be made without a properly executed certificate.
- (b) A fully executed "Previous Participation Certificate"[] is, [] is not included with the bid.

13. Bidder's Signature

The bidder hereby certifies that the information contained in these certifications and representations is accurate, complete, and current.

(Signature and Date)		
(Typed or Printed Name)		
(Title)		
(Company Name)		
(Company Address)		

General Conditions for Non-Construction Contracts

Section I – (With or without Maintenance Work)

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Office of Public and Indian Housing
Office of Labor Relations
OMB Approval No. 2577-0157 (exp. 1/31/2017)

Public Reporting Burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 0.08 hours per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Reports Management Officer, Office of Information Policies and Systems, U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, Washington, D.C. 20410-3600; and to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (2577-0157), Washington, D.C. 20503. Do not send this completed form to either of these addressees.

Applicability. This form HUD-5370-C has 2 Sections. These Sections must be inserted into non-construction contracts as described below:

- Non-construction contracts (without maintenance) greater than \$100,000 - use Section I;
- Maintenance contracts (including nonroutine maintenance as defined at 24 CFR 968.105) greater than \$2,000 but not more than \$100,000 - use Section II; and
- Maintenance contracts (including nonroutine maintenance), greater than \$100,000 - use Sections I and II.

Section I - Clauses for All Non-Construction Contracts greater than \$100,000

1. Definitions

The following definitions are applicable to this contract:

- (a) "Authority or Housing Authority (HA)" means the Housing Authority.
- (b) "Contract" means the contract entered into between the Authority and the Contractor. It includes the contract form, the Certifications and Representations, these contract clauses, and the scope of work. It includes all formal changes to any of those documents by addendum, Change Order, or other modification.
- (c) "Contractor" means the person or other entity entering into the contract with the Authority to perform all of the work required under the contract.
- (d) "Day" means calendar days, unless otherwise stated.
- (e) "HUD" means the Secretary of Housing and Urban development, his delegates, successors, and assigns, and the officers and employees of the United States Department of Housing and Urban Development acting for and on behalf of the Secretary.

2. Changes

- (a) The HA may at any time, by written order, and without notice to the sureties, if any, make changes within the general scope of this contract in the services to be performed or supplies to be delivered.
- (b) If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the hourly rate, the not-to-exceed amount of the contract, or the time required for performance of any part of the work under this contract, whether or not changed by the order, or otherwise affects the conditions of this contract, the HA shall make an equitable adjustment in the not-to-exceed amount, the hourly rate, the delivery schedule, or other affected terms, and shall modify the contract accordingly.
- (c) The Contractor must assert its right to an equitable adjustment under this clause within 30 days from the date of receipt of the written order. However, if the HA decides that the facts justify it, the HA may receive and act upon a

- proposal submitted before final payment of the contract.
- (d) Failure to agree to any adjustment shall be a dispute under clause Disputes, herein. However, nothing in this clause shall excuse the Contractor from proceeding with the contract as changed.
- (e) No services for which an additional cost or fee will be charged by the Contractor shall be furnished without the prior written consent of the HA.

3. Termination for Convenience and Default

- (a) The HA may terminate this contract in whole, or from time to time in part, for the HA's convenience or the failure of the Contractor to fulfill the contract obligations (default). The HA shall terminate by delivering to the Contractor a written Notice of Termination specifying the nature, extent, and effective date of the termination. Upon receipt of the notice, the Contractor shall: (i) immediately discontinue all services affected (unless the notice directs otherwise); and (ii) deliver to the HA all information, reports, papers, and other materials accumulated or generated in performing this contract, whether completed or in process.
- (b) If the termination is for the convenience of the HA, the HA shall be liable only for payment for services rendered before the effective date of the termination.
- (c) If the termination is due to the failure of the Contractor to fulfill its obligations under the contract (default), the HA may (i) require the Contractor to deliver to it, in the manner and to the extent directed by the HA, any work as described in subparagraph (a)(ii) above, and compensation be determined in accordance with the Changes clause, paragraph 2, above; (ii) take over the work and prosecute the same to completion by contract or otherwise, and the Contractor shall be liable for any additional cost incurred by the HA; (iii) withhold any payments to the Contractor, for the purpose of off-set or partial payment, as the case may be, of amounts owed to the HA by the Contractor.
- (d) If, after termination for failure to fulfill contract obligations (default), it is determined that the Contractor had not failed, the termination shall be deemed to have been effected for the convenience of the HA, and the Contractor shall been titled to payment as described in paragraph (b) above.
- (e) Any disputes with regard to this clause are expressly made subject to the terms of clause titled Disputes herein.

4. Examination and Retention of Contractor's Records

(a) The HA, HUD, or Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their duly authorized representatives shall, until 3 years after final payment under this contract, have access to and the right to examine any of the Contractor's directly pertinent books, documents, papers, or other records involving transactions related to this contract for the purpose of making audit, examination, excerpts, and transcriptions.

- (b) The Contractor agrees to include in first-tier subcontracts under this contract a clause substantially the same as paragraph (a) above. "Subcontract," as used in this clause, excludes purchase orders not exceeding \$10,000.
- (c) The periods of access and examination in paragraphs (a) and (b) above for records relating to:
 - (i) appeals under the clause titled Disputes;
 - (ii) litigation or settlement of claims arising from the performance of this contract; or,
 - (iii) costs and expenses of this contract to which the HA, HUD, or Comptroller General or any of their duly authorized representatives has taken exception shall continue until disposition of such appeals, litigation, claims, or exceptions.

5. Rights in Data (Ownership and Proprietary Interest)

The HA shall have exclusive ownership of, all proprietary interest in, and the right to full and exclusive possession of all information, materials and documents discovered or produced by Contractor pursuant to the terms of this Contract, including but not limited to reports, memoranda or letters concerning the research and reporting tasks of this Contract.

6. Energy Efficiency

The contractor shall comply with all mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency which are contained in the energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (Pub.L. 94-163) for the State in which the work under this contract is performed.

7. Disputes

- (a) All disputes arising under or relating to this contract, except for disputes arising under clauses contained in Section III. <u>Labor Standards Provisions</u>, including any claims for damages for the alleged breach there of which are not disposed of by agreement, shall be resolved under this clause.
- (b) All claims by the Contractor shall be made in writing and submitted to the HA. A claim by the HA against the Contractor shall be subject to a written decision by the HA.
- (c) The HA shall, with reasonable promptness, but in no event in no more than 60 days, render a decision concerning any claim hereunder. Unless the Contractor, within 30 days after receipt of the HA's decision, shall notify the HA in writing that it takes exception to such decision, the decision shall be final and conclusive.
- (d) Provided the Contractor has (i) given the notice within the time stated in paragraph (c) above, and (ii) excepted its claim relating to such decision from the final release, and (iii) brought suit against the HA not later than one year after receipt of final payment, or if final payment has not been made, not later than one year after the Contractor has had a reasonable time to respond to a written request by the HA that it submit a final voucher and release, whichever is earlier, then the HA's decision shall not be final or conclusive, but the dispute shall be determined on the merits by a court of competent jurisdiction.
- (e) The Contractor shall proceed diligently with performance of this contract, pending final resolution of any request for relief, claim, appeal, or action arising under the contract, and comply with any decision of the HA.

8. Contract Termination; Debarment

A breach of these Contract clauses may be grounds for termination of the Contract and for debarment or denial of participation in HUD programs as a Contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 24 CFR Part 24.

9. Assignment of Contract

The Contractor shall not assign or transfer any interest in this contract; except that claims for monies due or to become due from the HA under the contract may be assigned to a bank, trust company, or other financial institution. If the Contractor is a partnership, this contract shall inure to the benefit of the surviving or remaining member(s) of such partnership approved by the HA.

10. Certificate and Release

Prior to final payment under this contract, or prior to settlement upon termination of this contract, and as a condition precedent thereto, the Contractor shall execute and deliver to the HA a certificate and release, in a form acceptable to the HA, of all claims against the HA by the Contractor under and by virtue of this contract, other than such claims, if any, as may be specifically excepted by the Contractor in stated amounts set forth therein.

11. Organizational Conflicts of Interest

- (a) The Contractor warrants that to the best of its knowledge and belief and except as otherwise disclosed, it does not have any organizational conflict of interest which is defined as a situation in which the nature of work under this contract and a contractor's organizational, financial, contractual or other interests are such that:
 - (i) Award of the contract may result in an unfair competitive advantage; or
 - (ii) The Contractor's objectivity in performing the contract work may be impaired.
- (b) The Contractor agrees that if after award it discovers an organizational conflict of interest with respect to this contract or any task/delivery order under the contract, he or she shall make an immediate and full disclosure in writing to the Contracting Officer which shall include a description of the action which the Contractor has taken or intends to take to eliminate or neutralize the conflict. The HA may, however, terminate the contract or task/delivery order for the convenience of the HA if it would be in the best interest of the HA.
- (c) In the event the Contractor was aware of an organizational conflict of interest before the award of this contract and intentionally did not disclose the conflict to the Contracting Officer, the HA may terminate the contract for default.
- (d) The terms of this clause shall be included in all subcontracts and consulting agreements wherein the work to be performed is similar to the service provided by the prime Contractor. The Contractor shall include in such subcontracts and consulting agreements any necessary provisions to eliminate or neutralize conflicts of interest.

12. Inspection and Acceptance

(a) The HA has the right to review, require correction, if necessary, and accept the work products produced by the Contractor. Such review(s) shall be carried out within 30 days so as to not impede the work of the Contractor. Any

- product of work shall be deemed accepted as submitted if the HA does not issue written comments and/or required corrections within 30 days from the date of receipt of such product from the Contractor.
- (b) The Contractor shall make any required corrections promptly at no additional charge and return a revised copy of the product to the HA within 7 days of notification or a later date if extended by the HA.
- (c) Failure by the Contractor to proceed with reasonable promptness to make necessary corrections shall be a default. If the Contractor's submission of corrected work remains unacceptable, the HA may terminate this contract (or the task order involved) or reduce the contract price or cost to reflect the reduced value of services received.

13. Interest of Members of Congress

No member of or delegate to the Congress of the United States of America or Resident Commissioner shall be admitted to any share or part of this contract or to any benefit to arise there from, but this provision shall not be construed to extend to this contract if made with a corporation for its general benefit.

14. Interest of Members, Officers, or Employees and Former Members, Officers, or Employees

No member, officer, or employee of the HA, no member of the governing body of the locality in which the project is situated, no member of the governing body in which the HA was activated, and no other pubic official of such locality or localities who exercises any functions or responsibilities with respect to the project, shall, during his or her tenure, or for one year thereafter, have any interest, direct or indirect, in this contract or the proceeds thereof.

15. Limitation on Payments to Influence Certain Federal Transactions

(a) Definitions. As used in this clause:

"Agency", as defined in 5 U.S.C. 552(f), includes Federal executive departments and agencies as well as independent regulatory commissions and Government corporations, as defined in 31 U.S.C. 9101(1).

"Covered Federal Action" means any of the following Federal actions:

- (i) The awarding of any Federal contract;
- (ii) The making of any Federal grant;
- (iii) The making of any Federal loan;
- (iv) The entering into of any cooperative agreement; and,
- (v) The extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.

Covered Federal action does not include receiving from an agency a commitment providing for the United States to insure or guarantee a loan.

"Indian tribe" and "tribal organization" have the meaning provided in section 4 of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act (25 U.S.C. 450B). Alaskan Natives are included under the definitions of Indian tribes in that Act.

"Influencing or attempting to influence" means making, with the intent to influence, any communication to or appearance before an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with any covered Federal action. "Local government" means a unit of government in a State and, if chartered, established, or otherwise recognized by a State for the performance of a governmental duty, including a local public authority, a special district, an intrastate district, a council of governments, a sponsor group representative organization, and any other instrumentality of a local government.

"Officer or employee of an agency" includes the following individuals who are employed by an agency:

- (i) An individual who is appointed to a position in the Government under title 5, U.S.C., including a position under a temporary appointment;
- (ii) A member of the uniformed services as defined in section 202, title 18, U.S.C.;
- (iii) A special Government employee as defined in section 202, title 18, U.S.C.; and,
- (iv) An individual who is a member of a Federal advisory committee, as defined by the Federal Advisory Committee Act, title 5, appendix 2.

"Person" means an individual, corporation, company, association, authority, firm, partnership, society, State, and local government, regardless of whether such entity is operated for profit or not for profit. This term excludes an Indian tribe, tribal organization, or other Indian organization with respect to expenditures specifically permitted by other Federal law.

"Recipient" includes all contractors, subcontractors at any tier, and subgrantees at any tier of the recipient of funds received in connection with a Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement. The term excludes an Indian tribe, tribal organization, or any other Indian organization with respect to expenditures specifically permitted by other Federal law.

"Regularly employed means, with respect to an officer or employee of a person requesting or receiving a Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, an officer or employee who is employed by such person for at least 130 working days within one year immediately preceding the date of the submission that initiates agency consideration of such person for receipt of such contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement. An officer or employee who is employed by such person for less than 130 working days within one year immediately preceding the date of submission that initiates agency consideration of such person shall be considered to be regularly employed as soon as he or she is employed by such person for 130 working days.

"State" means a State of the United States, the District of Columbia, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, a territory or possession of the United States, an agency or instrumentality of a State, and a multi-State, regional, or interstate entity having governmental duties and powers.

(b) Prohibition.

- (i) Section 1352 of title 31, U.S.C. provides in part that no appropriated funds may be expended by the recipient of a Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement to pay any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with any of the following covered Federal actions: the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- (ii) The prohibition does not apply as follows:

- (1) Agency and legislative liaison by Own Employees.
 - (a) The prohibition on the use of appropriated funds, in paragraph (i) of this section, does not apply in the case of a payment of reasonable compensation made to an officer or employee of a person requesting or receiving a Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, if the payment is for agency and legislative activities not directly related to a covered Federal action.
 - (b) For purposes of paragraph (b)(i)(1)(a) of this clause, providing any information specifically requested by an agency or Congress is permitted at any time.
 - (c) The following agency and legislative liaison activities are permitted at any time only where they are not related to a specific solicitation for any covered Federal action:
 - (1) Discussing with an agency (including individual demonstrations) the qualities and characteristics of the person's products or services, conditions or terms of sale, and service capabilities; and,
 - (2) Technical discussions and other activities regarding the application or adaptation of the person's products or services for an agency's use.
 - (d) The following agency and legislative liaison activities are permitted where they are prior to formal solicitation of any covered Federal action:
 - (1) Providing any information not specifically requested but necessary for an agency to make an informed decision about initiation of a covered Federal action:
 - (2) Technical discussions regarding the preparation of an unsolicited proposal prior to its official submission; and
 - (3) Capability presentations by persons seeking awards from an agency pursuant to the provisions of the Small Business Act, as amended by Public Law 95-507 and other subsequent amendments.
 - (e) Only those activities expressly authorized by subdivision (b)(ii)(1)(a) of this clause are permitted under this clause.
- (2) Professional and technical services.
 - (a) The prohibition on the use of appropriated funds, in subparagraph (b)(i) of this clause, does not apply in the case of-
 - (i) A payment of reasonable compensation made to an officer or employee of a person requesting or receiving a covered Federal action or an extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of a covered Federal action, if payment is for professional or technical services rendered directly in the preparation, submission, or negotiation of any bid, proposal, or application for that Federal action or for meeting requirements imposed by or pursuant to law as a condition for receiving that Federal action.
 - (ii) Any reasonable payment to a person, other than an officer or employee of a

- person requesting or receiving a covered Federal action or an extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of a covered Federal action if the payment is for professional or technical services rendered directly in the preparation, submission, or negotiation of any bid, proposal, or application for that Federal action or for meeting requirements imposed by or pursuant to law as a condition for receiving that Federal action. Persons other than officers or employees of a person requesting or receiving a covered Federal action include consultants and trade associations.
- (b) For purposes of subdivision (b)(ii)(2)(a) of clause, "professional and technical services" shall be limited to advice and analysis directly applying any professional or technical discipline.
- (c) Requirements imposed by or pursuant to law as a condition for receiving a covered Federal award include those required by law or regulation, or reasonably expected to be required by law or regulation, and any other requirements in the actual award documents.
- (d) Only those services expressly authorized by subdivisions (b)(ii)(2)(a)(i) and (ii) of this section are permitted under this clause.
- (iii) Selling activities by independent sales representatives.
- (c) The prohibition on the use of appropriated funds, in subparagraph (b)(i) of this clause, does not apply to the following selling activities before an agency by independent sales representatives, provided such activities are prior to formal solicitation by an agency and are specifically limited to the merits of the matter:
 - (i) Discussing with an agency (including individual demonstration) the qualities and characteristics of the person's products or services, conditions or terms of sale, and service capabilities; and
 - (ii) Technical discussions and other activities regarding the application or adaptation of the person's products or services for an agency's use.
- (d) Agreement. In accepting any contract, grant, cooperative agreement, or loan resulting from this solicitation, the person submitting the offer agrees not to make any payment prohibited by this clause.
- (e) Penalties. Any person who makes an expenditure prohibited under paragraph (b) of this clause shall be subject to civil penalties as provided for by 31 U.S.C. 1352. An imposition of a civil penalty does not prevent the Government from seeking any other remedy that may be applicable.
- (f) Cost Allowability. Nothing in this clause is to be interpreted to make allowable or reasonable any costs which would be unallowable or unreasonable in accordance with Part 31 of the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR), or OMB Circulars dealing with cost allowability for recipients of assistance agreements. Conversely, costs made specifically unallowable by the requirements in this clause will not be made allowable under any of the provisions of FAR Part 31 or the relevant OMB Circulars.

16. Equal Employment Opportunity

During the performance of this contract, the Contractor agrees as follows:

- (a) The Contractor shall not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin.
- (b) The Contractor shall take affirmative action to ensure that applicants are employed, and that employees are treated during employment without regard to their race, color, religion, sex, or national origin. Such action shall include, but not be limited to (1) employment; (2) upgrading; (3) demotion; (4) transfer; (5) recruitment or recruitment advertising; (6) layoff or termination; (7) rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and (8) selection for training, including apprenticeship.
- (c) The Contractor shall post in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment the notices to be provided by the Contracting Officer that explain this clause.
- (d) The Contractor shall, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the Contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to race, color, religion, sex, or national origin.
- (e) The Contractor shall send, to each labor union or representative of workers with which it has a collective bargaining agreement or other contract or understanding, the notice to be provided by the Contracting Officer advising the labor union or workers' representative of the Contractor's commitments under this clause, and post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.
- (f) The Contractor shall comply with Executive Order 11246, as amended, and the rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor.
- (g) The Contractor shall furnish all information and reports required by Executive Order 11246, as amended and by rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or pursuant thereto. The Contractor shall permit access to its books, records, and accounts by the Secretary of Labor for purposes of investigation to ascertain compliance with such rules, regulations, and orders.
- (h) In the event of a determination that the Contractor is not in compliance with this clause or any rule, regulation, or order of the Secretary of Labor, this contract may be canceled, terminated, or suspended in whole or in part, and the Contractor may be declared ineligible for further Government contracts, or federally assisted construction contracts under the procedures authorized in Executive Order 11246, as amended. In addition, sanctions may be imposed and remedies invoked against the Contractor as provided in Executive Order 11246, as amended, the rules, regulations, and orders of the Secretary of Labor, or as otherwise provided by law.
- (i) The Contractor shall include the terms and conditions of this clause in every subcontract or purchase order unless exempted by the rules, regulations, or orders of the Secretary of Labor issued under Executive Order 11246, as amended, so that these terms and conditions will be binding upon each subcontractor or vendor. The Contractor shall take such action with respect to any subcontractor or purchase order as the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development or the Secretary of Labor may direct as a means of enforcing such provisions, including sanctions for noncompliance; provided that if the

Contractor becomes involved in, or is threatened with, litigation with a subcontractor or vendor as a result of such direction, the Contractor may request the United States to enter into the litigation to protect the interests of the United States.

17. Dissemination or Disclosure of Information

No information or material shall be disseminated or disclosed to the general public, the news media, or any person or organization without prior express written approval by the HA.

18. Contractor's Status

It is understood that the Contractor is an independent contractor and is not to be considered an employee of the HA, or assume any right, privilege or duties of an employee, and shall save harmless the HA and its employees from claims suits, actions and costs of every description resulting from the Contractor's activities on behalf of the HA in connection with this Agreement.

19. Other Contractors

HA may undertake or award other contracts for additional work at or near the site(s) of the work under this contract. The contractor shall fully cooperate with the other contractors and with HA and HUD employees and shall carefully adapt scheduling and performing the work under this contract to accommodate the additional work, heeding any direction that may be provided by the Contracting Officer. The contractor shall not commit or permit any act that will interfere with the performance of work by any other contractor or HA employee.

20. Liens

The Contractor is prohibited from placing a lien on HA's property. This prohibition shall apply to all subcontractors.

- 21. Training and Employment Opportunities for Residents in the Project Area (Section 3, HUD Act of 1968; 24 CFR 135)
- (a) The work to be performed under this contract is subject to the requirements of section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, as amended, 12 U.S.C. 1701u (section 3). The purpose of section 3 is to ensure that employment and other economic opportunities generated by HUD assistance or HUDassisted projects covered by section 3, shall, to the greatest extent feasible, be directed to low- and very low-income persons, particularly persons who are recipients of HUD assistance for housing.
- (b) The parties to this contract agree to comply with HUD's regulations in 24 CFR Part 135, which implement section 3. As evidenced by their execution of this contract, the parties to this contract certify that they are under no contractual or other impediment that would prevent them from complying with the Part 135 regulations.
- (c) The contractor agrees to send to each labor organization or representative of workers with which the contractor has a collective bargaining agreement or other understanding, if any, a notice advising the labor organization or workers' representative of the contractor's commitments under this section 3 clause, and will post copies of the notice in conspicuous places at the work site where both employees and applicants for training and employment positions can see the notice. The notice shall describe the section 3 preference, shall set forth minimum number and job titles subject to hire, availability of

- apprenticeship and training positions, the qualifications for each; and the name and location of the person(s) taking applications for each of the positions; and the anticipated date the work shall begin.
- (d) The contractor agrees to include this section 3 clause in every subcontract subject to compliance with regulations in 24 CFR Part 135, and agrees to take appropriate action, as provided in an applicable provision of the subcontract or in this section 3 clause, upon a finding that the subcontractor is in violation of the regulations in 24 CFR Part 135. The contractor will not subcontract with any subcontractor where the contractor has notice or knowledge that the subcontractor has been found in violation of the regulations in 24 CFR Part 135.
- (e) The contractor will certify that any vacant employment positions, including training positions, that are filled (1) after the contractor is selected but before the contract is executed, and (2) with persons other than those to whom the regulations of 24 CFR Part 135 require employment opportunities to be directed, were not filled to circumvent the contractor's obligations under 24 CFR Part 135.
- (f) Noncompliance with HUD's regulations in 24 CFR Part 135 may result in sanctions, termination of this contract for default, and debarment or suspension from future HUD assisted contracts.

22. Procurement of Recovered Materials

- (a) In accordance with Section 6002 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act, as amended by the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the Contractor shall procure items designated in guidelines of the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) at 40 CFR Part 247 that contain the highest percentage of recovered materials practicable, consistent with maintaining a satisfactory level of competition. The Contractor shall procure items designated in the EPA guidelines that contain the highest percentage of recovered materials practicable unless the Contractor determines that such items: (1) are not reasonably available in a reasonable period of time; (2) fail to meet reasonable performance standards, which shall be determined on the basis of the guidelines of the National Institute of Standards and Technology, if applicable to the item; or (3) are only available at an unreasonable price.
- (b) Paragraph (a) of this clause shall apply to items purchased under this contract where: (1) the Contractor purchases in excess of \$10,000 of the item under this contract; or (2) during the preceding Federal fiscal year, the Contractor: (i) purchased any amount of the items for use under a contract that was funded with Federal appropriations and was with a Federal agency or a State agency or agency of a political subdivision of a State; and (ii) purchased a total of in excess of \$10,000 of the item both under and outside that contract.

General Conditions for Non-Construction Contracts

Section II – (With Maintenance Work)

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development

Office of Public and Indian Housing
Office of Labor Relations
OMB Approval No. 2577-0157 (exp. 1/31/2017)

Public Reporting Burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 0.08 hours per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing this burden, to the Reports Management Officer, Office of Information Policies and Systems, U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, Washington, D.C. 20410-3600; and to the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (2577-0157), Washington, D.C. 20503. Do not send this completed form to either of these addressees.

Applicability. This form HUD-5370C has 2 Sections. These Sections must be inserted into non-construction contracts as described below:

- 2. Withholding of funds
- Non-construction contracts (*without* maintenance) greater than \$100,000 use Section I;

 Maintenance contracts (including perseuting maintenance).
- Maintenance contracts (including nonroutine maintenance as defined at 24 CFR 968.105) greater than \$2,000 but not more than \$100,000 - use Section II; and

3) Maintenance contracts (including nonroutine maintenance), greater than \$100,000 – use Sections I and II.

so much of the acconsidered necessary than \$100,000 – use Sections I and II.

so much of the acconsidered necessary than \$100,000 – use Sections I and II.

Section II – Labor Standard Provisions for all Maintenance Contracts greater than \$2,000

1. Minimum Wages

- (a) All maintenance laborers and mechanics employed under this Contract in the operation of the project(s) shall be paid unconditionally and not less often than semi-monthly, and without subsequent deduction (except as otherwise provided by law or regulations), the full amount of wages due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Housing and Urban Development which is attached hereto and made a part hereof. Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill. Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein; provided, that the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination, including any additional classifications and wage rates approved by HUD under subparagraph 1(b), shall be posted at all times by the Contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.
- (b) (i) Any class of laborers or mechanics which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the Contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. HUD shall approve an additional classification and wage rate only when the following criteria have been met:
 - The work to be performed by the classification required is not performed by a classification in the wage determination;
 - (2) The classification is utilized in the area by the industry; and
 - (3) The proposed wage rate bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
 - The wage rate determined pursuant to this paragraph shall be paid to all workers performing work

The Contracting Officer, upon his/her own action or upon request of HUD, shall withhold or cause to be withheld from the Contractor under this Contract or any other contract subject to HUD-determined wage rates, with the same prime Contractor, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics employed by the Contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by this clause. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic employed under this Contract all or part of the wages required under this Contract, the Contracting Officer or HUD may, after written notice to the Contractor, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment or advance until such violations have ceased. The Public Housing Agency or HUD may, after written notice to the Contractor, disburse such amounts withheld for and on account of the Contractor or subcontractor to the respective employees to whom they are due.

in the classification under this Contract from the first

day on which work is performed in the classification.

3. Records

- (a) The Contractor and each subcontractor shall make and maintain for three (3) years from the completion of the work records containing the following for each laborer and mechanic:
 - (i) Name, address and Social Security Number;
 - (ii) Correct work classification or classifications;
 - iii) Hourly rate or rates of monetary wages paid;
 - (iv) Rate or rates of any fringe benefits provided;
 - (v) Number of daily and weekly hours worked;
 - (vi) Gross wages earned;
 - (vii) Any deductions made; and
 - (viii) Actual wages paid.
- (b) The Contractor and each subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph 3(a) available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of HUD or the HA and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the Contractor or any subcontractor fails to make the required records available, HUD or its designee may, after written notice to the Contractor, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance or guarantee of funds.

4. Apprentices and Trainees

- (a) Apprentices and trainees will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they perform when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in:
 - A bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration (ETA), Office of

Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services (OATELS), or with a state apprenticeship agency recognized by OATELS, or if a person is employed in his/her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by OATELS or a state apprenticeship agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice; A

- trainee program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of Labor, ETA; or
- (iii) A training/trainee program that has received prior approval by HUD.
- (b) Each apprentice or trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered or approved program for the apprentice's/trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Apprentices and trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the registered or approved program. If the program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices/trainees must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification.
- (c) The allowable ratio of apprentices or trainees to journeyman on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the employer as to the entire work force under the approved program.
- (d) Any worker employed at an apprentice or trainee wage rate who is not registered in an approved program, and any apprentice or trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the approved program, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed.
- (e) In the event OATELS, a state apprenticeship agency recognized by OATELS or ETA, or HUD, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship or trainee program, the employer will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices/trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

5. Disputes concerning labor standards

- (a) Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions contained in Section II of this form HUD-5370-C, other than those in Paragraph 6, shall be subject to the following procedures. Disputes within the meaning of this paragraph include disputes between the Contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and the HA, or HUD, or the employees or their representatives, concerning payment of prevailing wage rates or proper classification. The procedures in this section may be initiated upon HUD's own motion, upon referral of the HA, or upon request of the Contractor or subcontractor(s).
 - (i) A Contractor and/or subcontractor or other interested party desiring reconsideration of findings of violation by the HA or HUD relating to the payment of straight-time prevailing wages or classification of work shall request such reconsideration by letter postmarked within 30 calendar days of the date of notice of findings issued by the HA or HUD. The request shall set

forth those findings that are in dispute and the reasons, including any affirmative defenses, with respect to the violations. The request shall be directed to the appropriate HA or HUD official in accordance with instructions contained in the notice of findings or, if the notice does not specify to whom a request should be made, to the Regional Labor Relations Officer (HUD). The HA or HUD official shall, within 60 days (unless otherwise indicated in the notice of findings) after receipt of a timely request for reconsideration,

- otherwise indicated in the notice of findings) after issue a written decision on the findings of violation. The written decision on reconsideration shall contain instructions that any appeal of the decision shall be addressed to the Regional Labor Relations Officer by letter postmarked within 30 calendar days after the date of the decision. In the event that the Regional Labor Relations Officer was the deciding official on reconsideration, the appeal shall be directed to the Director. Office of Labor Relations (HUD). Any appeal must set forth the aspects of the decision that are in dispute and the reasons, including any affirmative defenses, with respect to the violations. The Regional Labor Relations Officer shall, within 60 days (unless otherwise indicated in the decision on
- (iii) Relations Officer shall, within 60 days (unless otherwise indicated in the decision on reconsideration) after receipt of a timely appeal, issue a written decision on the findings. A decision of the Regional Labor Relations Officer may be appealed to the Director, Office of Labor Relations, by letter postmarked within 30 days of the Regional Labor Relations Officer's decision. Any appeal to the Director must set forth the aspects of the prior decision(s) that are in dispute and the reasons. The decision of the Director, Office of Labor Relations, shall be final.

(b) Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of paragraph 6 shall not be subject to paragraph 5(a) of this form HUD-5370C. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the U.S. Department of Labor set forth in 29 CFR Parts 5, 6 and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this paragraph 5(b) include disputes between the Contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and

the HA, HUD, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives. $\label{eq:heaviside}$

6. Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act

The provisions of this paragraph 6 are applicable only where the amount of the prime contract exceeds \$100,000. As used in this paragraph, the terms "laborers" and "mechanics" includes watchmen and quards.

- (a) Overtime requirements. No Contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the Contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of 40 hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of 40 hours in such workweek.
- (b) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the provisions set forth in paragraph 6(a), the Contractor and any

subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such Contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to the District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the provisions set forth in paragraph (a) of this clause, in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of 40 hours without payment of the overtime wages required by provisions set forth in paragraph (a) of this clause.

(c) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages.

HUD or its designee shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the U.S. Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the Contractor or subcontractor under any such Contract or any federal contract with the same prime Contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime Contractor such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such Contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the provisions set forth in paragraph (b) of this clause.

7. Subcontracts

The Contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts all the provisions contained in this Section II and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these provisions in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime Contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the provisions contained in these clauses.

8. Non-Federal Prevailing Wage Rates

Any prevailing wage rate (including basic hourly rate and any fringe benefits), determined under state law to be prevailing, with respect to any employee in any trade or position employed under the Contract, is inapplicable to the contract and shall not be enforced against the Contractor or any subcontractor, with respect to employees engaged under the contract whenever such non-Federal prevailing wage rate, exclusive of any fringe benefits, exceeds the applicable wage rate determined by the Secretary of HUD to be prevailing in the locality with respect to such trade or position.

General Decision Number: IL160009 04/01/2016 IL9

Superseded General Decision Number: IL20150009

State: Illinois

Construction Types: Building, Heavy, Highway and Residential

County: Cook County in Illinois.

BUILDING, RESIDENTIAL, HEAVY, AND HIGHWAY PROJECTS (does not include landscape projects).

Note: Under Executive Order (EO) 13658, an hourly minimum wage of \$10.15 for calendar year 2016 applies to all contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act for which the solicitation was issued on or after January 1, 2015. If this contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must pay all workers in any classification listed on this wage determination at least \$10.15 (or the applicable wage rate listed on this wage determination, if it is higher) for all hours spent performing on the contract in calendar year 2016. The EO minimum wage rate will be adjusted annually. Additional information on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO is available at www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Modification Number Publication Date

04/01/2016

0 01/08/2016 1 01/15/2016 2 01/29/2016 3 02/19/2016

4 02/26/2016

ASBE0017-001 06/01/2015

5

Rates Fringes

ASBESTOS WORKER/INSULATOR

Includes the application of all insulating materials, protective coverings, coatings, and finishes to all types of mechanical systems

mechanical systems......\$ 48.45 24.35

Fire Stop Technician..........\$ 38.76 23.15

HAZARDOUS MATERIAL HANDLER

includes preparation, wetting, stripping removal scrapping, vacuuming, bagging and disposal of

all insulation may whether they co asbestos or not, mechanical syst	ntain from	.\$ 36.34	23.15	
BOIL0001-001 01	/01/2014			
	Rates	Fringes		
BOILERMAKER		\$ 42.13	25.45	
BRIL0021-001 06	/01/2015			
	Rates	Fringes		
BRICKLAYER	•••••	\$ 43.78	24.81	
BRIL0021-004 06	/01/2015			
	Rates	Fringes		
Marble Mason	\$	6 43.03	24.25	
BRIL0021-006 06	/01/2015			
	Rates	Fringes		
TERRAZZO WOR TILE FINISHER TILE SETTER		\$ 33.60	15.22	23.34
TILE FINISHER		\$ 33.60	15.22	23.34
TILE FINISHER TILE SETTER		\$ 33.60 \$ 40.49	15.22	23.34
TILE FINISHER TILE SETTER	/01/2015 Rates	\$ 33.60 \$ 40.49 Fringes	15.22 16.93	23.34
TILE FINISHER TILE SETTER BRIL0021-009 06	/01/2015 Rates ER	\$ 33.60 \$ 40.49 Fringes	15.22 16.93	23.34
TILE FINISHER TILE SETTER BRIL0021-009 06	/01/2015 Rates ER/01/2014	\$ 33.60 \$ 40.49 Fringes	15.22 16.93	23.34
TILE FINISHER TILE SETTER BRIL0021-009 06	/01/2015 Rates ER/01/2014 Rates	Fringes Fringes Fringes	15.22 16.93 	23.34
TILE FINISHER TILE SETTER BRIL0021-009 06 MARBLE FINISH BRIL0021-012 06	/01/2015 Rates ER/01/2014 Rates d caulker.	Fringes\$ 33.60 \$ 40.49 Fringes\$ 32.40 Fringes	15.22 16.93 	23.34
TILE FINISHER TILE SETTER BRIL0021-009 06 MARBLE FINISH BRIL0021-012 06	/01/2015 Rates ER/01/2014 Rates d caulker.	Fringes\$ 33.60 \$ 40.49 Fringes\$ 32.40 Fringes	15.22 16.93 	23.34
TILE FINISHER TILE SETTER BRIL0021-009 06 MARBLE FINISH BRIL0021-012 06	/01/2015 Rates ER/01/2014 Rates d caulker. 6/01/2015 Rates er, driver,	Fringes Fringes Fringes Fringes Fringes	15.22 16.93 23.85	23.34

Rates Fringes

CARPENTER (Excluding

structures with elevators and

structures over 3 1/2 stories)...\$ 35.11 28.81

ELEC0009-003 06/01/2015

Rates Fringes

Line Construction

Groundman.....\$ 37.05 22.71

Lineman and Equipment

Operator.....\$ 47.50 29.12

ELEC0134-001 06/01/2015

Rates Fringes

ELECTRICIAN.....\$ 45.00 30.10

ELEC0134-002 04/01/1998

Rates Fringes

ELECTRICIAN

CLASS "B".....\$ 20.71 2.975+a+b

CLASS B SCOPE OF WORK:

Install magnetic or electronic replacement ballasts either singly or in groups including necessary wiring within fixture; Install replacement lamp holders and/or sockets including necessary wiring within fixture including relocating sockets within fixture; Install replacement lighting circuit breakers where necessary; Install replacement lighting switches where necessary; Repair lighting fixtures other than ballast or socket replacements; Rewire chandeliers or incandescent fixtures only within fixtures themselves.

FOOTNOTES:

a-Paid Vacation- Employees who have been employed for one year but less than three years receive 1 week of paid vacation; employees who have been employed three years but less than ten years receive 2 weeks of paid vacation; Employees who have been employed ten years but less than twenty years receive 3 weeks of paid vacation; and employees who have worked twenty or more years receive 4 weeks of paid vacation.

b-Funeral Leave-In the instance of the death of a mother, other-in-law-; father, father-in-law, sister, brother, husband, wife, or a child of an employee shall receive up to three days of paid funeral leave.

ELEC0134-003 06/01/2015

Rates Fringes

ELECTRICIAN

ELECTRICAL TECHNICIAN......\$ 40.00 23.09

The work shall consist of the installation, operation, inspection, maintenance, repair and service of radio, television, recording, voice sound vision production and reproduction, telephone and telephone interconnect, facsimile, data appatatus, coaxial, fibre optic and wireless equipment, appliances and systems used for the transmission and reception of signals of any nature, business, domestic, commercial, education, entertainment and residential purposes, including but not limited to communication and telephone, electronic and sound equipment, fibre optic and data communication systems, and the performance of any task directly related to such installation or service whether at new or existing sites, such tasks to include the placing of wire and cable and electrical power conduit or other raceway work within the equipment room and pulling wire and/or cable through conduit and the installation of any incidential conduit.

ELEV0002-003 01/01/2015

Rates Fringes

FOOTNOTES:

a) Eight paid holidays: New Year's Day; Memorial Day; Independence Day; Labor Day; Thanksgiving Day; Day after Thanksgiving; Veterans' Day and Christmas Day.

b) Employer contributes 8% of regular basic hourly rate as vacation pay credit for employees with more than 5 years of service; and 6% for less than 5 years of service.

.----

* ENGI0150-006 06/01/2015

Building and Residential Construction

Rates Fringes

OPERATOR: Power Equipment

GROUP 1......\$ 48.10 33.35 GROUP 2......\$ 46.80 33.35 GROUP 3......\$ 44.25 33.35

POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATORS CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Mechanic; Asphalt Plant*; Asphalt Spreader; Autograde*; Backhoes with Caisson attachment*:Batch Plant*; Benoto(Requires two Engineers); Boiler and Throttle Valve; Caisson Rigs*; Central Redi-Mix Plant*; Combination Backhoe Front Endloader Machine; Compressor and Throttle Valve; Concrete Breaker (Truck Mounted)*; Concrete Conveyor; Concrete Conveyor, Truck Mounted; Concrete Paver over 27E cu. ft.*; Concrete Paver 27E cu ft and Under*; Concrete Placer*; Concrete Placing Boom; Concrete Pump (Truck Mounted); Concrete Tower; Cranes*; Cranes, Hammerhead*; Cranes, (GCI and similar type Requires two operators only); Creter Crane; Crusher, Stone, etc; Derricks; Derricks, Traveling*; Formless Curb and Gutter Machine*; Grader, Elevating; Grouting Machines; Highlift Shovels or Front Endloader 2 1/4 yd. and over; Hoists, Elevators, Outside Type Rack and pinion and similar Machines; Hoists, One, Two, and Three Drum; Hoists, Two Tugger One Floor; Hydraulic Backhoes*; Hydraulic Boom Trucks; Hydraulic Vac (and similar equipment);Locomotives; Motor Patrol*; Pile Drivers amd Skid Rig*; Post Hole Digger; Pre- Stress Machine; Pump Cretes Dual Ram(Requiring frequent Lubrication and Water); Pump Cretes; Squeeze Cretes-Screw Type Pumps Gypsum Bulker and Pump; Raised and Blind Hole Drill*; Roto Mill Grinder (36" and Over)*; Roto Mill Grinder (Less Than 36")*; Scoops-Tractor Drawn; Slip-Form Paver*; Straddle Buggies; Tournapull; Tractor with Boom, and Side Boom; and Trenching Machines*.

GROUP 2: Bobcat (over 3/4 cu yd); Boilers; Broom, Power Propelled; Bulldozers; Concrete Mixer (Two Bag and over); Conveyor, Portable; Forklift Trucks; Greaser Engineer; Highlift Shovels or Front End loaders under 2 1/4 cu yd; Aotomatic Hoists, Hoists, Inside Elevators; Hoists, Sewer Dragging Machine; Hoists, Tugger Single Drum; Laser Screed; Rock Drill (Self-Propelled); Rock Drill (Truck Mounted)*; Rollers; Steam Generators; Tractors; Tractor Drawn Vibratory Roller (Receives an additional \$.50 per hour); Winch Trucks with "A" Frame.

GROUP 3: Air Compressor-Small 250 and Under (1 to 5 not to exceed a total of 300 ft); Air Compressor-Large over 250; Combination-Small Equipment Operator; Generator-Small 50 kw and under; Generator-Large over 50 kw; Heaters, Mechanical; Hoists, Inside Elevators (Remodeling or Renovatin work); Hydrualic Power Units (Pile Driving, Extracting, and Drilling); Low Boys; Pumps Over 3" (1 To 3 not to exceed a total of 300 ft); Pumps, Well Points; Welding Machines (2 through 5); Winches, 4 Small Electric Drill Winches; Bobcat (up to and including 3/4 cu yd)

GROUP 4 - Bobcats and/or other Skid Steer Loaders; Brick Forklifts; Oilers

Fringes

Heavy and Highway Construction

OPERATOR: Power Equipment	
GROUP 1\$ 46.30	33.35
GROUP 2\$ 45.75	33.35
GROUP 3\$ 43.70	33.35
GROUP 4\$ 42.30	33.35
GROUP 5\$ 41.10	33.35

Rates

POWER EQUIPMENT OPERATOR CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Asphalt Plant*; Asphalt Heater and Planer combination; Asphalt Heater Scarfire*, Asphalt Spreader; Autograder/ GOMACO or similar; ABG Paver*, Backhoes with Caisson attachment*, Ballast Regulator, Belt Loader*; Caisson Rigs*Car Dumper, Central Redi-Mix Plant*, Combination Backhoe; Front End Loader Machine (1 cu yd or over Backhoe bucket or with attachments): Concrete Breaker (truck mounted); Concrete Conveyor; Concrete Paver over 27E cu ft*; Concrete Placer*; Concrete Tube Float; Cranes, all attachments*; Cranes, Hammerhead, Linden, Peco and machines of a like nature*; Creter Crane; Crusher, stone; All Derricks; Derrick Boats; Derricks, traveling*; Dowell Machine with Air Compressor (\$1.00 above Class 1); Dredges*; Field Mechanic Welder; Formless Curb and Gutter Machine*; Gradall and machines of a like nature*; Grader, Elevating; Grader, Motor Grader, Motor Patrol, Auto Patrol, Form Grader, Pull Grader, Subgrader; Guard Rail Post Driver mounted*; Hoists, one, two, and three Drum; Hydraulic Backhoes*; Backhoes with Shear attachments*; Mucking Machine; Pile Drivers and Skid Rig*; Pre-Stress Machine; Pump Cretes Dual Ram (requires frequent lubrication and water)*; Rock Drill- Crawler or Skid Rig*; Rock Drill truck mounted*; Rock/ Track Tamper; Roto Mill Grinder, (36" and over)*; Slip-Form Paver*; Soil Test Drill Rig, truck mounted*; Straddle Buggies; Hydraulic Telescoping Form (tunnel); Tractor Drawn Belt Loader*; Tractor Drawn Belt Loader with attached Pusher (two engineers): Tractor with boom; Tractaire with attachment; Traffic Barrier Transfer Machine*; Trenching Machine; Truck Mounted Concrete Pump with boom*; Underground Boring and/or Mining Machines 5 ft in diameter and over tunnel, etc.*; Wheel Excavator* & Widener (Apsco); Raised or Blind Hoe Drill, Tunnel & Shaft*

^{*-}Requires Oiler

^{*} ENGI0150-025 06/01/2015

GROUP 2: Batch Plant*; Bituminous Mixer; Boiler and Throttle Valve; Bulldozer; Car Loader Trailing Conveyors; Combination Backkhoe Front End Loader Machine, (less than 1 cu yd Backhoe Bucket with attachments); Compressor and Throttle Valve; Compressor, common receiver (3); Concrete Breaker or Hydro Hammer; Concrete Grinding Machine; Concrete Mixer or Paver 7S series to and including 27 cu ft; Concrete Spreader; Concrete Curing Machine; Burlap Machine; Belting Machine and Sealing Machine; Concrete Wheel Saw; Conveyor Muck Cars (Haglund or similar type); Drills (all); Finishing Machine-Concrete; Greaser Engineer; Highlift Shovels or Front End Loader; Hoist- Sewer Dragging Machine; Hydraulic Boom Trucks, all attachments; Hydro-Blaster (requires two operators); Laser Screed*; Locomotives, Dinky; Off-Road Hauling Units (including articulating); Pump Cretes; Squeeze Cretes-Screw Type pumps, Gypsum Bulker and Pump; Roller Asphalt; Rotary Snow Plows; Rototiller, Seaman, self-Propelled; Scoops-Tractor Drawn; Self- propelled Compactor; Spreader-Chip-Stone; Scraper; Scraper-Prime Mover in Tandem regardless of size (add \$1.00 to Group 2 hourly rate for each hour and for each machine attached thereto add \$1.00 to Group 2 hourly rate for each hour); Tank Car Heater; Tractors, Push, pulling Sheeps Foot, Disc, or Compactor, etc; Tug Boats

GROUP 3: Boilers; Brooms, all power propelled; Cement Supply Tender; Compressor, Common Receiver (2); Concrete Mixer, two bag and over; Conveyor, Portable; Farm type Tractors used for mowing, seeding, etc; Fireman on Boilers; Forklift Trucks; Grouting Machines; Hoists, Automatic; Hoists, all Elevators; Hoists, Tugger single Drum; Jeep Diggers; Low Boys; Pipe Jacking Machines; Post-hole Digger; Power Saw, Concrete, Power Driven; Pug Mills; Rollers, other than asphalt; Seed and Straw Blower; Steam Generators; Stump Machine; Winch Trucks with A-Frame; Work Boats; Tamper-Form motor driven

GROUP 4: Air compressor - Small 250 and under (1 to 5 not to exceed a total of 300 ft); Air Compressor - Large over 250; Combination - Small Equipment Operator; Directional Boring Machine; Generators - Small 50 kw and under; Generators - Large , over 50 kw; Heaters, Mechanical; Hydraulic power unit (Pile Driving, Extracting or Drilling); Light Plants (1 to 5); Pumps, over 3" (1 to 3, not to exceed a total of 300 ft); Pumps, Well Points; Tractaire; Welding Machines (2 through 5); Winches, 4 small electric drill winches;

GROUP 5: Bobcats (All); Brick Forklifts; Oilers; Directional Boring

Requires Offer	
IRON0001-026 06/01/2015	

*Paguiras Oilar

	Rates	Fringes		
IRONWORKER SheeterStructural and R				
IRON0063-001 06	/01/2015			
	Rates	Fringes		
IRONWORKER, O	RNAMENT	ΓAL	\$ 45.00	32.14
IRON0063-002 06	/01/2015			
	Rates	Fringes		
IRONWORKER Fence Erector	\$ 37.	34	25.41	
IRON0136-001 07	/01/2015			
	Rates	Fringes		
IRONWORKER Machinery Move Macinery Erecto Master Riggers	ors\$ 3 \$ 40	8.40		
LABO0002-006 06	5/01/2015			
	Rates	Fringes		
LABORER (BUILI RESIDENTIAL) GROUP 1 GROUP 2 GROUP 3 GROUP 4 GROUP 5 GROUP 6 GROUP 7 GROUP 8 GROUP 9 GROUP 10 GROUP 11	\$ 39\$ 39\$ 39\$ 39\$ 39\$ 39\$ 39\$ 39\$ 39.	20 28 30 40 40 43 53 55 .75	25.20 25.20 25.20 25.20 25.20 25.20 25.20 25.20 25.20 25.20 25.20 25.20 25.20	

LABORER CLASSIFICATIONS

GROUP 1: Building Laborers; Plasterer Tenders; Pumps for Dewatering; and other unclassified laborers.

GROUP 2: Fireproofing and Fire Shop laborers.

- GROUP 3: Cement Gun.
- GROUP 4: Chimney over 40 ft.; Scaffold Laborers.
- GROUP 5: Cement Gun Nozzle Laborers (Gunite); Windlass and capstan person.
- GROUP 6: Stone Derrickmen & Handlers.
- GROUP 7: Jackhammermen; Power driven concrete saws; and other power tools.
- GROUP 8: Firebrick & Boiler Laborers.
- GROUP 9: Chimney on fire brick; Caisson diggers; & Well Point System men.
- GROUP 10: Boiler Setter Plastic Laborers.
- GROUP 11: Jackhammermen on fire brick work only.
- GROUP 12: Dosimeter use (any device) monitoring nuclear exposure); Asbestos Abatement Laborer; Toxic and Hazardous Waste Removal Laborers.

LABO0002-007 06/01/2015

Rates Fringes

LABORER (HEAVY & HIGHWAY)

GROUP 1	\$ 39.20	25.20
GROUP 2	\$ 39.28	25.20
GROUP 3	\$ 39.40	25.20
GROUP 4	\$ 39.43	25.20
GROUP 5	\$ 39.40	25.20

LABORER CLASSIFICATIONS

- GROUP 1: Common laborer; Tenders; Material expeditor (asphalt plant); Street paving, Grade separation, sidewalk, curb & gutter, strippers & All laborers not otherwise mentioned
- GROUP 2: Ashpalt tampers & smoothers; Cement gun laborers
- GROUP 3: Cement Gun Nozzle (laborers), Gunite
- GROUP 4: Rakers, Lutemen; Machine-Screwmen; Kettlemen; Mixermen; Drun-men; Jackhammermen (asphalt); Paintmen; Mitre box spreaders; Laborers on birch, overman and similar spreader equipment; Laborers on APSCO; Laborers on air compressor; Paving Form Setter; Jackhammermen (concrete);

Power drive concrete saws; other power tools.

GROUP 5: Asbestos Abatement Laborers; Toxic and Hazardous Waste Removal Laborers, Dosimeter (any device) monitoring nuclear exposure

._____

LABO0002-008 06/01/2015

Rates Fringes

LABORER (Compressed	Air)	
0 - 15 POUNDS	\$ 40.20	25.20
16 - 20 POUNDS	\$ 40.70	25.20
21 - 26 POUNDS	\$ 41.20	25.20
27 - 33 POUNDS	\$ 42.20	25.20
34 - AND OVER	\$ 43.20	25.20
LABORER (Tunnel and S	Sewer)	
GROUP 1	.\$ 39.20	25.20
GROUP 2	.\$ 39.33	25.20
GROUP 3	.\$ 39.43	25.20
GROUP 4	.\$ 39.55	25.20
GROUP 5	.\$ 39.20	25.20

LABORER CLASSIFICATIONS (TUNNEL)

GROUP 1: Cage tenders; Dumpmen; Flagmen; Signalmen; Top laborers

GROUP 2: Air hoist operator; Key board operator; concrete laborer; Grout; Lock tenders (Free Air Side); Steel setters; Tuggers; Switchmen; Car pusher

GROUP 3: Concrete repairmen; Lock tenders (pressure side); Mortar men; Muckers; Grout machine operators; Track layers

GROUP 4: Air trac drill operator; Miner; Bricklayer tenders; Concrete blower operator; Drillers; Dynamiters; Erector operator; Form men; Jackhammermen; Powerpac; Mining machine operators; Mucking machine operator; Laser beam operator; Liner plate and ring setters; Shield drivers; Power knife operator; Welder- burners; Pipe jacking machine operator; skinners; Maintenance technician

GROUP 5: Asbestos abatement laborer; Toxic and hazardous waste removal laborer; Dosimeter (any device) monitoring nuclear exposure

LABORER CLASSIFICATIONS (SEWER)

GROUP 1: Signalmen; Top laborers and All other laborers

GROUP 2: Concrete laborers and Steel setters

GROUP 3: Cement carriers; Cement mixers; Concrete repairmen; Mortar men; Scaffold men; Second Bottom men				
GROUP 4: Air trac drill operator; Bottom men; Bracers-bracing; Bricklayer tenders; Catch basin diggers; Drainlayers; dynamiters; Form men; Jackhammermen; Powerpac; Pipelayers; Rodders; Welder-burners; Well point systems men				
GROUP 5: Asbestos abatement laborer, Toxic and hazardous waste removal laborer; Dosimeter (any device) monitoring nuclear exposure				
LABO0225-001 06/01/2015				
Rates Fringes				
LABORER (DEMOLITION/WRECKING) GROUP 1\$34.00 25.20 GROUP 2\$39.40 25.20 GROUP 3\$39.40 25.20				
LABORER CLASSIFICATIONS				
GROUP 1 - Complete Demolition				
GROUP 2 - Interior Wrecking and Strip Out Work				
GROUP 3 - Asbestos Work with Complete Demolition/Wrecking or Strip Out Work				
PAIN0014-001 06/01/2015				
Rates Fringes				
PAINTER (including taper)\$ 43.05 23.47				
PAINTER (including taper)\$ 43.05 23.47 * PAIN0027-001 06/01/2015				
* PAIN0027-001 06/01/2015				
* PAIN0027-001 06/01/2015 Rates Fringes				
* PAIN0027-001 06/01/2015 Rates Fringes GLAZIER\$ 41.00 32.57				
* PAIN0027-001 06/01/2015 Rates Fringes GLAZIER\$ 41.00 32.57 PLAS0005-002 07/01/2015				
* PAIN0027-001 06/01/2015 Rates Fringes GLAZIER\$ 41.00 32.57 PLAS0005-002 07/01/2015 Rates Fringes				

PLUM0130-001 0	6/01/2015			
	Rates	Fringes		
PLUMBER	\$ 4	5.76	26.92	
PLUM0597-002 0	6/01/2015			
	Rates	Fringes		
PIPEFITTER	\$ 4	7.00	28.19	
ROOF0011-001 12	2/01/2015			
	Rates	Fringes		
ROOFER	\$ 41	.00	20.10	
SFIL0281-001 01/	01/2016			
	Rates	Fringes		
SPRINKLER FITT	ER	\$ 47.20	23.73	
SHEE0073-001 06	5/01/2011			
	Rates	Fringes		
Sheet Metal Worke	r\$	40.56	27.23	
Sheet Metal Worke				
SHEE0073-002 06	5/01/2011			
	7/01/2011 Rates	Fringes		

28.01

TEAM0731-001 06/01/2015

COOK COUNTY - HEAVY AND HIGHWAY

Rates Fringes

TRUCK DRIVER

2 or 3 Axles	\$ 35.03	18.83
4 Axles	\$ 35.28	18.85
5 Axles	\$ 35.48	18.85
6 Axles	\$ 35.68	18.85

FOOTNOTES:

A. Paid Holidays: New Year's Day, Memorial Day,

Independence Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas Day.

- B. 900 straight time hours or more in 1 calendar year for the same employer shall receive 1 week paid vacation; 3 years 2 weeks paid vacation; 10 years 3 weeks paid vacation; 20 years 4 weeks paid vacation.
- C. An additional \$.20 per axle shall be paid for all vehicles with more than six (6) axles.

TEAM0731-002 03/01/2012

Rates Fringes

Traffic Control Device Monitor

TRAFFIC SAFETY WORKER:

Primary duties include but are not limited to the delivery, maintenance and pick-up of traffic control devices, the set-up and installation of traffic signs, pavement markings, barricades, crash barrels and glare screens, traffic control surveillance, the repair and maintenance trucks, cars, arrow boards, message signs, barricade and sign fabrication equipment......\$ 28.25

9.08

TEAM0786-001 06/01/2015

COOK COUNTY - BUILDING AND RESIDENTIAL

Rates Fringes

TRUCK DRIVER

2 & 3 Axles	\$ 37.395	.25 + a
4 Axles	\$ 37.645	.25 + a
5 Axles	\$ 37.855	.25 + a
6 Axles	\$ 38.065	.25 + a

FOOTNOTES:

a. \$659.00 per week.

An additional \$.20 per axle shall be paid for all vehicles with more than six (6) axles.

Paid Holidays: New Year's Day, Memorial Day, Independence

Day, Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day, and Christmas Day.

900 straight time hours or more in 1 calendar year for the same employer shall receive 1 week paid vacation; 3 years - 2 weeks paid vacation; 10 years - 3 weeks paid vacation; 20 years - 4 weeks paid vacation.

.....

WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft performing operation to which welding is incidental.

Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within the scope of the classifications listed may be added after award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses (29CFR 5.5 (a) (1) (ii)).

.----

The body of each wage determination lists the classification and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the cited type(s) of construction in the area covered by the wage determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical order of "identifiers" that indicate whether the particular rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate for local), a survey rate (weighted average rate) or a union average rate (weighted union average rate).

Union Rate Identifiers

A four letter classification abbreviation identifier enclosed in dotted lines beginning with characters other than "SU" or "UAVG" denotes that the union classification and rate were prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example: PLUM0198-005 07/01/2014. PLUM is an abbreviation identifier of the union which prevailed in the survey for this classification, which in this example would be Plumbers. 0198 indicates the local union number or district council number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in processing the wage determination. 07/01/2014 is the effective date of the most current negotiated rate, which in this example is July 1, 2014.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all rate changes in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing this classification and rate.

Survey Rate Identifiers

Classifications listed under the "SU" identifier indicate that no one rate prevailed for this classification in the survey and the published rate is derived by computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates reported in the survey for that classification. As this weighted average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may include both union and non-union rates. Example: SULA2012-007 5/13/2014. SU indicates the rates are survey rates based on a weighted average calculation of rates and are not majority rates. LA indicates the State of Louisiana. 2012 is the year of survey on which these classifications and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 5/13/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

Survey wage rates are not updated and remain in effect until a new survey is conducted.

Union Average Rate Identifiers

Classification(s) listed under the UAVG identifier indicate that no single majority rate prevailed for those classifications; however, 100% of the data reported for the classifications was union data. EXAMPLE: UAVG-OH-0010 08/29/2014. UAVG indicates that the rate is a weighted union average rate. OH indicates the state. The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number used in producing the wage determination. 08/29/2014 indicates the survey completion date for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January of each year, to reflect a weighted average of the current negotiated/CBA rate of the union locals from which the rate is based.

WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

- 1.) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can be:
- * an existing published wage determination
- * a survey underlying a wage determination
- * a Wage and Hour Division letter setting forth a position on a wage determination matter
- * a conformance (additional classification and rate) ruling

On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests for summaries of surveys, should be with the Wage and Hour Regional Office for the area in which the survey was conducted because those Regional Offices have responsibility for the Davis-Bacon survey program. If the response from this initial contact is not satisfactory, then the process described in 2.) and 3.) should be followed.

With regard to any other matter not yet ripe for the formal process described here, initial contact should be with the Branch of Construction Wage Determinations. Write to:

Branch of Construction Wage Determinations Wage and Hour Division U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

2.) If the answer to the question in 1.) is yes, then an interested party (those affected by the action) can request review and reconsideration from the Wage and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7). Write to:

Wage and Hour Administrator U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the interested party's position and by any information (wage payment data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3.) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board). Write to:

Administrative Review Board U.S. Department of Labor 200 Constitution Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20210

4.) All decisions by the Administrative Review Board are final.

END OF GENERAL DECISION